
When the ANC and the SACP created Umkhonto we SIzwe in 1961 to take
up arms against the State for the attainment of basic political
rights, few people could have imagIned that the predictions made by
the British Priae Minister, Harold Macmillan, in Cape Town on 3
February 1960, would become a reality in less than thIrty years.
What he told Parliament and the world at large on that day was that
"the wind of change" was blowing throughout the African continent and
"whether we like it or not this growth of national consciousness is a
political fact. We must all accept it as a fact and our national
policies must take account of It."(1)

To the leaders of the South African government and to most White
South Africans at the time Macmillan was not seen as a visionary but
rather as a British politician interfering in South Africa's internal
affairs. lor the government of Dr H.l. Verwoerd, with its strong
belief in racial segregation and White domination, to accept the
possibility of White Afrikaner nationalism capitulating to African
nationalism was inconceivable. To Verwoerd, Black, but particularly
African, political aspirations had no future in a South Africa under
White rule. lor anyone to suggest otherwise or.to promote Black
political rights, in a multi-racial democracy, particularly through
extra-Parliamentary means, was to attack government policy and the
right of Whites to rUle. Thus any demand by Blacks for equal
political rights, with Whites, in a unItary state, whether peaceful
or not, was outrightly re1ectd by the South African government, who
banned both the PAC and the ANC in 1960 when, it thought, these
organIzatIons had become too radical In their demands.

No longer able to voice their opposition to the government's racial
policies through the medium of public debate and open meetings, the

 
 
 



ANC in association with the SACP, foraed Uakhonto we Sizwe in 1961 to
take up arms against the government which they felt would never
change its policies unless it was threatened. To the government
however, the political· demands of the ANC-SACP alliance was not so
much for Black rights and privileges as it was part of a wider
conspiracy under the leadership of the SACP and the ANC to set up a
co.munist form of government in South Africa. Thus the winds of
change that were blowing throughout Africa to which Macmillan had
referred, was regarded as not so much a struggle of African
nationalism against colonialism, as it was part of the Soviet Union's
Third World policy to gain effective control over strategic parts of
the African continent. Black political rights in South Africa and
the agitation for such rights were therefore regarded ·as something
that had to be resisted with all the power available to the State. A
good example of the latter's approach to such issues was the much
publiclsed Treason Trial brought by tbe State against the leaders of
the Congress of the People in the late 1950's. The fact that the
State failed to prove that the accused were guilty of high treason or
having indulged in treason by supporting communism only made it more
determined to view all deaands for Black political rights as part of
a communist inspired conspiracy to overthrow the State and push for
Its eradication wherever it could be found.

With such a negative approach to Black political and economic demands
and the latter's determination to resist it with everything in its
power, even armed Violence if necessary, a radicalisation of South
African politics and society in the early 1960's was thus un-
avoidable. In short, for the South African goverRllent and the
ANC-SACP alliance to have sat down to negotiations in the early
1960's following the Sharpeville riots, and the State's reaction to
it, was unthinkable. Neither the State nor the AHC in its alliance
With the SACP were prepared to accept each others' views. Both were
bent on the destruction of the other. Both followed ideologies and
policies that made a negotiated settlement impossible at the time.
Yet a mere thirty years later, all this had changed. What was
considered unthinkable in 1960 was all of a sudden the political
fashion of the early 1990's. Even more remarkable was the fact that

 
 
 



the saae hardline nationalIst governaent that had relected Black
political rIghts in 1960 and had banned both the ANC and the PAC in
that year for what It considered sUbVersive anti-government
activities, was now prepared to unban all extra-parliamentary
political groups including the ANt, the SACP and Umkhonto we Sizwe
and to begin talks with these. organisations on the peaceful
transition of PQwer to a mUlti-racial dellocracy in South Africa.
What has brOUght about this remarkable change in attitude both on the
side of the South African government as well as the ANC-SACP
alliance, but Ilore illportant,what was the role of Umkhonto and the
armed struggle in this development?

In the course of this study a nuaber of significant factors and
circullstances have been identified that systematically contributed to
the changed conditions that marked South Africa's political and
economic position by the end of the 1980's. Internally, perhaps the
most significant factor that has influenced developments by the end
of the 1980's, was the growing inability of the ANC-SACP alliance to
escalate the arlled struggle into a fUll-scale revolutionary guerrilla
war, despite the favourable conditions that have been available to
Ullkhonto since the llid-1970's. ODe Ilain reason for this had been the
abilIty of the South African government to persIstently prevent the
ANC-SACP alliance frollestablishing a commanding presence Inside the
country. Since the start of the arlledstruggle in 1961, the South
AfrIcan government has successfully aanaged through the various
security agencies available to it to counter almost every phase of
the armed struggle. It has also successfully Ilanaged to infiltrate
the ANC-SACP alliance and systematically destroyed whatever
organisational structure the ANC-SACP alliance could muster inside
the country for the infiltration of Umkhonto's cadres and the
recruitllent of new members. The latter was achieved through both
military and diplomatic means, which have effectively contributed to
a gradual political and Ililitary isolation of the ANC in Southern
Africa since 1982. Perhaps one of the South African government's
strongest weapons over the years has been its ability to adapt both
polItically and Ililitarily to every new ·phase of the ANC's araed

 
 
 



struggle, whIle at the Sa»! skillfully managing to retain, If not
strengthen, Its support ailong the country's White ruling Illnorlty
despite increased international support for the ANC and theIr growing
condemnation of the country's racial policies.

At the same time there has been a growing willingness aaong a-rapidly
eXpanding sectIon of South AfrIcans of all races, particularly among
Whites who consIder the.selves part of the "de.ocratic .oveaent", to
establish sOlle form of dialogue With the leaders of the ANC-SACP
alliance outside the country. These contacts, which began in all
earnestness in 1985 (the ANC has however indicated that talks were
held between itself and people frollSouth Africa before that date),
substantially contributed to the atmosphere of negotiations and
dialogue that -marked the changes that took place In South Africa's
poll tical development by the end of the 1980's.

Externally, at least four Ilajor developments contributed to the
decline of Umkhonto and the changed political climate of the late
1980's. The first and perhaps the IlOSt illportant has been the
dramatic political changes that have been taking place in the Soviet
Union and Eastern Europe since Mikhail Gorbachev caae to power in the
Soviet Union in the llid-1980's. Since Gorbachev introduced his
policies of glasnost and perestroika in 1985, SovIet and East
European politics have undergone a transformation that few would have
thought possible a decade ago. Although the changes introduced by

Gorbachev were primarily designed to solve the Soviet UnIon's
econollic and political problems, it also had a major effect on
Moscow's attitude towards the Cold War, international communisll,
regional conflict and the continued supply of arms of war to
"liberation organisations" such as the AMC-SACP alliance and
Uakhonto.

faced with. a rapidly deteriorating economIc and political situation
at hoae, particularly the problellof ethnic ainorities, the Soviet
government was increasingly forced to turn its attention froll its
foreign adventures towards its more pressing domestic problems.
Correspondingly, it has become increasingly uneconomical for the

 
 
 



Soviet Union to lIaintain Its econoaic and poll tical support for
governllents and liberation organisations In the Third World,
particularlY' those In Africa that showed little prospect of ever
becoming anything .ore than a permanent recipient of Soviet military
and financial aid. In its endeavours to rebUild its economy and to
overhaUl its political system, the Soviet Union could no longer
afford such liabilities. It has becoae increasingly reluctant to
continue pouring resources into orqanisations and governments that
have little chance of bringing about the sort of political and
economic changes that could be advantageous to Koscow and the cause
of international communism.

In 1988 It was reported by pol1t1cal analysts in the United States
that a SUbtle change had taken place In the Soviet Union's views
towards South Africa and the ANt, The report pointed out that, while
no one thinks that South Africa~s conservative governaent would
eabrace Moscow or vice versa, there were strong indications that the
Soviet Union was prepared to soften its stance on South Africa as
part of a wider policy reassessment on Africa. It was further stated
that It was becoming Increasin<jly clear to Soviet policy Rakers that
neither the ANC nor the SACP had the ability to bring abOut political
change through revolutionary arlled struggle In South Africa. As a
result of this realization, it was stated, the Soviet Union's
enthusiasm for the ANC and Its armed struggle in South Africa has
considerably declined by the end of the 1980·s.(2)

This change in attitude by the SOviet Union towards South Africa and
the ariled struggle did not escape the ANC-SACP alliance which, In
January 1990, declared Its wlllln<Jness to adapt itself to the reforas
that have been taking place In the Soviet Union and Eastern Europe
under the leadership of Gorbachev. Thus after Rore than four decades
of faithful support for the principles of orthodox com.unlsll and
Stalinism, and after having initially shown strong opposition to the

 
 
 



reform Initiatives of Gorbachev, the SACP by the beginning of the
1990's had finally co.e to realise that unless it changed with the
times and followed the course of history, it ran the real risk of
being totally isolated by changes taking place in the Soviet Union
and in South Africa, which increasingly favoured a political rather
than a military solution to regional conflicts.ca) These
developments, particularly in the Soviet Union and Eastern Europe,
and the diplomatic successes that the South African government has
had against the ANC-SACP alliance since the early 1980's and which
CUlminated in the expulsion of the ANt and Umkhonto from Angola at
the beginning of 1989, have all contributed to the changed political
clImate in South Africa.

A third and perhaps less recognised external factor that has
contributed to the changed political climate in South Africa and
which has prompted the South African government to seriously review
its policies, has been tbe country's declining financial and economic
position as a result of the ANC's sanctions campaign. Although the
South African government bas aanaged to weather the InternatIonal
sanctions and disinvestaent campaign since the early 1980's It could
not counter its effects as successfully as it did with the UnIted
Nations arms embargo introduced against the country in the late
1970's. Although South AfrIca aanaged to obtain aost of the advanced
technology it needed to keep the country's industries afloat and has
managed to reroute most of Its exports, the country's economic
performance has been steadily declining since the mid-1980's, due to
a growing lack In foreign capital: rapid disinvestment; a decline
in new investments and-a massive outflow of capital needed to settle
the country's foreign debt coaaitaent. Although South Africa has
managed to convert and -rollover- some of its foreign debt - to the
great annoyance of the ANC - a large portion remaIned that needed to
be settled on an annual basis. With a persIstently low gold price,
an unacceptably high inflation rate, an economy that continued to
under-perform and a high security and military expenditure, the South

 
 
 



African government found it increasingly difficult towards the end of
the 1980's to balance its books. Although it resorted to the
printing of more aoney, this only fueled the country's already high
inflation rate, which bad a direct and detrimental effect on the
value of the Rand and its exchange rate against the currencies of
South Afrka's major trading partners.

At the end of 1988 South Africa's total foreign debt stood at
21,2 billion dollars or 56,18 billion rands. Of this sOlie 1~,9 bil-
lion dollars (39,~8 billion rands) were held by Aaerican, British,
French, Japanese, West German and SWiss banking houses. The rest,
some 6,21 billion dollars (16,69 billion rands) were held by foreign
companies, institutions and individuals. In terms of the Third
Interi. Arrangement reached in aid-1989, South Africa had to repay
sOlie 1,5 billion dollars (3,8~ billion rands) of the 8 billion
dollars (20,.8 billion rands) inside the ·standstill net· agreed
upon. This was to be done over a period of three years and six
months, starting In Deceaber 1990. This figure, even at its quoted
lower level of between 6 to 7 billion dollars (15 to 11 billion
rands), w111 place an enormous strain on South Africa's future
ability to generate new jobs and to show a positive economic growth
rate in order to sustain its rapidly expanding Black population and
to .eet their social and econollicneeds.c,,)

AlthOUgh the ANC-SACP alliance has been credited with much of South
AfrIca's economic and fInancial ills during the latte~ half of the
1980's, a fair proportion of this credit should also go to the South
AfrIcan governllent itself for having created part of its own
predicament, Kuch of the country's econollic problems began shortly
after President P.W. Botha made his now fallous -Rubicon SpeeCh· in
Durban in August 1985,c.) in which he confir-ed the governaent's

•. V, Cramer, Debt Negotiations: A political triumph but economic
hardship will follow, (South African Update I (7), 1989.10.15 -
31, p. 1).

5. The Dally News (Durban), 1985.08.16. see also The Sunday
TribUne (Durban), 1985.08.25.

 
 
 



cou.1tment to pol!tical chanqe in South Africa but falled to spell
out what the parameters of this change would be and what steps the
government would be prepared to,take to bring it abOut. The speech,
which came at the height of the 1985 township unrest, failed to
satisfy the international ce..wnity who were looking for positive
signs of real reform frollthe South African government.

Disappointed by the South AfrIcan government's lack of real
cOllmitment to political change in South Africa, and convinced that
Botha's policies and defiant attitude towards the country's problems
but in particular the world's demands for change was a sure recipe
for racial disaster, the international community led by the ma10r
banking houses and other financial Institutions began to demand the
immediate repayment of all short and long-term loans made to South
Africa before 1985. They also refused to grant any further loans to
the country. Alarmed by the drastic action of the international
banking co.munity, many foreign investors also began to withdraw
their investments from South Africa. Better to lose, SOlie, than to
lose all, theyargued.(6)

Financlal sanctions, argued South African Update,c,,) which had a
more harmful effect on the economy than trade sanctions or
disinvestment, were implemented not by concerned governments under
sanctions pressures - although this pressure had its effect on
international banks - but by international bankers and businessmen
who were concerned mainly abOut their investaents in a country
fraught with political and other problems.

A further Ilajor contributing factor to South Africa·s financial woes
by the latter half of the 1980's was the country's high defence
expenditure which was primarily brought abOut by the war against
SWapo In Angola and the ever present need for a strong military force

6. Cramer, Debt Negotiations, (South African Update 1 (7),
1989.10.15 - 31, p. 7).

7. Cramer, Debt Negotiations, (South African Update 1 (7),
1989.10.15 - 31, p. 7).

 
 
 



to counter the insur~~ctionary activitIes of the ANC-SACP alliance
and to .eet the possibility of an all-out revolutionary guerrilla
war. In 1987/1988 the defence bUdget was 6,7 billion rands. This
was a 30 percent increase over the 1986/1987 bUdget figure of
5.1 billion rands. In teras of the total South African bUdget for
the 1987/1988 financial year the defence bUdget represented H.7
percent of it as cOilpared to 13,7 percent for the 1986/1987 financIal
year. (.) For the 1988/1989 per 100 the defence bUdget was increased
to 8,2 billIon rands which was a 22 percent increase over the
1987/1988 amount of 6,7 billion rands. The 8.2 billion rands repre-
sented 15 percent of the total annual bUdget of south Africa. The
following year, 1989, the defence budget was increased to the massive
amount of 9,9 billion rands whicb represented a 21 percent increase
over the 8.2 billion rands of the previous fInancial year.(·)

Although the factors and conditions raised thus far all had a major
influence on the changed political climate and developments of the
late 1980·s. the ANC-SACP alliance and Uakhonto too were to a large
degree responsible for their own predicament and poor performance
over the years. It was abUndantly clear even before the signing of
the New York Agreement in December 1988 that the liberation alliance
and Umkhonto in particular was unable to accelerate the araed
struggle or push it beyond the 200 or more armed attacks a year that
the organisation had been able to maintain since 1986, many of WhIch
were limited attacks dIrected against minor targets. Although the
ANC-SACP alliance has gone out of its way since the inception of
Umkhonto and the armed struggle in 1961 to convince the international
community of the 1ustness of its actions and that it had the support
of the Black masses in South Africa to wage armed struggle against
the South African government. the truth of the situation was that
uakhonto was in reality the military wing of the SACP and not the ANC
and that while many Blacks in South Africa sUpPOrted the armed
struggle very few. if not the ma1ority, were not prepared to leave

8. Cooper, Race Relations Survey. 1987/1988, p. 512.
9. Cooper. Race Relations Survey, 1988/1989, p. 518.

 
 
 



South AfrIca and loin the liberation all1ance, especially Ullkhonto.
Those Who left South Africa in the aid-1970's and again in the
Illd.,.1980·sto. 301n Uakhonto were largely representative of the
radical ele.ent in South African Black politics which cannot be
identified with the aajority of the Black masses in the country,
despite the apartheid policies of the government and the latter's
growing isolation by the internatIonal coamunity.(10) Nor were the
conditions for Black econoaic and social upllftment as poor in South
Africa as the ANC wanted the world to believe. On the contrary,
social and economic conditions in Zaabla, Where the ANC-SACP alliance
and Umthonto had their headquarters, were by the AMC's own admission
a great deal worse than conditions in South Africa. It is generally
accepted both locally as well as internationally that Blacks in South
Africa in general had a much higher standard of living either through
their involvement in Industry andcom.erce or through their co-
operation wIth the system of apartheid In their capacity as teachers,
doctors, lawyers, ciVil servants, police officials and soldiers of
the SADF than their counterparts In the rest of Africa.

Many of the AMC-SACP alliance and Umkhonto's problems with regards to
the ar.ed struggle were brOUght aboUt by its own internal problems
such as poor organisation, poor leadership, lack of security, the
probleas of exile leadership, excesses by its security or9an(s), lack
of control over its cadres particularly inside South Africa, faction-
alism, rank and file dissention of the role and alleged domination of
the liberation alliance by the SACP, persistent dissatisfaction with
condItions In Umkhonto's training camps, the quality of instruction,
limited finances, poor food, and the use of foreign ideologies in
favour of an Ideology based on the realities of the South African
situation, that';ould be Bore acceptable to the people of South
Africa. If one adds to this the apparent Willingness of a great many
of Umkhonto's cadres to inform on the organisation and its leaders,

10. According to a survey conducted in 1987 it was estimated that
the ABC at the time only enjoyed the support of some 25 percent
of South Africa's Black population (The Dally News (Durban),
1987.11.10).

 
 
 



and the inability ofuakhonto to return the ·thousands· of trained
cadres it clai.ed to have to South Africa, not to mention the role of
the SACP in its affairs, a relatively clear picture emerged as to why
the armed struggle found itself in trouble"by the end of 1988. Had
the AYe and Dakbonto been as independent and as non-aligned as the
liberation movement has claimed it to be and had Umkhonto received
its political, ideological and military support from sources other
than the communist world, developments in the Soviet Union Bight have
had a less dra.atic effect on the armed struggle than was the case by
the end of the 1980·s. With the ANC and Uakhonto being fiefs of the
SACP the araed struggle's status was directly affected by the changes
that were taking place in the Soviet Union and Eastern Europe since
the mid-1980's, The adoption of a new programme on policy by the
SACP in January 1990 and the SUbsequent distribution of this policy
prograue among the members of the NEC of the AHC and the NHC of
Umkhonto in Which the SACP rejected its former orthodox stalinist
approach to coaaunis. in favour of the political reforms initiated by
ftikhail Gorbachev in the Soviet Union since 1985, was clear
confirmation of this.

All indications by the" end of the 1980's were pointing towards a
declining role and status for Umkhonto and the armed struggle and
increased momentum for the forces of peaceful change and a political
solution to South Africa's racial and political problems. Clearly,
history and time had caught up with both the ANC-SACP alliance and
Umkhonto as well as the South African government and its apartheid
policies by the end of the 1980·s.

 
 
 



Since the signing of the New York Accord in December 1988 and the
collapse of Uakhonto's all1tary presence in Angola a number of
significant developments both locally and internationally have taken
place that have further advanced the course of moderation and the

.search for a peaceful solution to South Africa's problems, and
retarded, the araed struggle and with it theposit1on and future role
of Umkhonto, despite claims by the latter that it was both determined
and capable of continuing with the armed struggle.

a) the further COllapse of communism in its traditional and ortho-
dox form and a growing desire among Eastern Bloc nations for
greater democratic rights and complete freedom from communism;

b) the ending of the Cold War and with It a marked decline in the
incidents of regional conflict and terrorlsll that had foted
such an Important part of it;

c) the des 1re of the Soviet UnIon, embattled by serious economic,
political and ethnic problells, to reduce conflict with the West
In regional disputes through political means;

d) growing indications of a cooling down of relations between
Moscow and the ANt, particularly with regard to the Soviet
Union's support for armed conflict; and

e) growing indications of a change among some European bUt parti-
cularly African leaders In their attitude towards the South
African,governaent.

Locally, factors that had an influence on the position of Uakhonto
and the armed struggle after 1988 were:

 
 
 



a) a aore conciliatory attitude fro. the South African government
towards the Soviet Union and Eastern Bloc countries in Europe,

b) increased dlploaatic and other activity between South Africa
and the Soviet Union,

c) a continuation of the pllgrlaage of South Africans (academics,
students, politicians, church leaders and other interest
groups) to talt.,with the ANC,

d) reports in the local press of a definite shift in Soviet think-
ing and attitude towards South Africa. the ANC and the araed
struggle,

e) repeated reports that Blacks were sick of protest and violence,
particularly Black-on-Black violence,

f) the unexpected meeting between State President, Botha and the
imprisoned leader of the ~' Nelson Mandela on 5 July 1989,

g) the government's proclaimed willingness to negotiate with any-
one including the ANt, the SACP and Umkhonto as long as they
foreswore violence,

h) a growing awareness among the supporters of both the ANC and
the Mass Democratic Movement that the ANt and Umkhonto were no
longer In a favourable position to escalate or intensify the
armed struggle and thus bring about the destruction of White
minority rUle through armed Violence,

i) increased pressure from the White political opposition to the
left of the governaent party to begin talks with the ANt while
conditions were advantageous for it,(2) and

j) the resignation of President Botha in August 1989 and the
election of a more enlightened government under President
r.w. de Klerk to power in september 1989.

The latter development was perhaps the most significant development
of 1989 in that it brought to power a new governaent whose declared

2. South African Update 1 (I), 1989.07.15 - 31: The Daily News
(Durban), 1989.03.13; The Sunday TribUne (Durban), 1989.03.19.

 
 
 



polley it was to prollotetalks wIth the ANC,the SACP, Ullkhonto and
other extra-parliaaentary groups and to create a new South Africa
based on equality before the law and the protection of human rights.
Every South African would have the right to participate in the
decision-making process at all levels of government affecting his or
her interests, but no individual or <jroup would be allowed to
dominate or be dominated. The new South Africa would be based on the
principle of self-deteraination regarding own affairs, with joint
decision-making on general affairs.(a)

At a pre-election meeting held in Cape Town in July 1989, De Klerk
made it clear that the only obstacle In the way of talks between the
government and the ANC was the latter's insistence on the
continuation of Its armed struggle. He openly challenged the ANC and
its leaders to renounce armed violence as a political solution and to
com.lt themselves (as Mandela and President Botha did on 5 July) to a
peaceful settlement of South Africa's problems.(·)

The objective of the new South African governaent under De K1erk was
clearly, to convince the international community of South Africa's
Willingness to move to a negotiatedsettleaent in South Africa; to
discredit the ANC-SACP's pro-comaunist stance at a tIme when the
entire system of communism was collapsing allover Europe, and to
move as rapidly as possIble to solving South Africa's political and
economic Isolation.

To the AHC-SACP alliance, on the other hand, the changes that took
place In the Soviet Union and Eastern Europe in 1989, and the loss of
its operational facilities, bases and general sanctuary in Angola, as
well as the changing attitude of African leaders such as President
Kenneth Kaunda towards the abIlity of the ANt and Umkhonto to bring
an end to apartheid and White ainority rule in South Africa through

3. Cooper, Race Relations SUrvey, 1988/1989, OVerview, pp. xxiv,
SOL

•• South African Bureau of InformatIon, 8eleidoorslq. Ole Gesprek
met Hor. Mandela, Jaargang 2 (8), Oktober 1989, pp. 39 - ~7.

 
 
 



araedstruggle, placed It at the cross-roads In 1989. The new South
AfrIcan govern.ent's growIng willIngness, hIghlIghted by the meetIng
between 80thaand Mandela In aid-1989, to meet and talk wIth the
leaders of the ANt, had forced the ANC-SACP allIance to gIve serious
reconsIderation to its position on negotiations, It was clear that
if It dId not react to the South Afrtcan government's reconcIlIatory
attitude, it ran the rlsle.of beIng presented as an unwHUng partner
In the search for a peacefulsolutlon to South AfrIca's problems,

Although the ANt continued to deny that Its ability to bring about an
armed victory In South Africa had declIned after December 1988,
changes that were effected to the organisation's leadership In 1989,
clearly indicated that the ANC was giving Increasing consideration to
a negotIated settlement as an alternative to armed struggle In South
Africa, ThIs apparent shift In emphasIs was highlIghted by the
surprise appoIntment of Thabo ftbekl, the organIsatIon's ChIef of
InformatIon and PUblIcity, to head the Influential International
Department in IIlId-1989. Mbeki, who Is the son of ANt and Umkhonto
veteran, Govan Mbeki, was known to be a ·.oderate" couuriist and a
strong supporter of a political settlement in South Africa, (.)

SInce hIs appointaent to the International Depart.ent, Kbeki has
taken tentative steps to keep the ANC up to date on If not abreast of
deve1 opltents both in Europe and South AfrIca. There have been two
sIgnIfIcant developments in thIs directIon. The first has been the
strengthenIng of the KbekI- and thus the pro-negotIations faction In
the ,ANC-SACP allIance at the cost of mIlitary hardliners In the
organIsatIon such as Kasrils and Hani. The second has been a growing
shIft in the ANC's attention and contact from the East to the West.
Since Kbeki becaae head of the AYe "foreIgn offIce" In 1989, the ANC
has sought increased contact wIth the United States whom it sees as a '
natural ally In Its search for a politIcal settle- Bent in South
AfrIca. What the ANC and Ullkhonto could no longer do through mill tary

5. South Africa: The ANC's DIplomatIc Offensive, (Africa ConfI-
dential 30 (13), 1989.06,03, pp. 3 - ~).

 
 
 



aeans after 1988, the United States was now expected to do through
dlplOllatlc and economic pressure after 1989. In search of AIIerica's
support for its callpaign against the South African government, the
ABC under the direct influence of Thabo Mbeki, established an office
in WaShington In Novellber 1989. The person appointed to this new
office was Dr. Lindiwe ftabuza, the AlfC's forller chief representative
to Stocicholll, Sweden, and a personal friend of Thabo Mbelcl. In fact
it was Mbelcl Who engineered her transfer from Kenya to WashIngton in
1989. U)

Up to 1989, the AXC, because of its strong ties with the SACP and the
Soviet Union, has largely neglected the United States as an important
ally In its struggle for democratic rights in South Africa. But with
the draaatic shift that has taken place in the Soviet Union and
Eastern Europe since the latter part of the 1980's, and the rapid
collapse of both orthodox coaaunisll and the Cold War, not to aentlon
the changes that have taken place in the SovIet Union's attitUde
towards regional conflict, America's anti-apartheid stance and its
insistence on sanctions have become of vital importance to the ANt in
its diplollatic initiatives, in order to force the South African
government to the negotiating table.

Since the beginning of 1989, the ANC has also increasingly called on
the KDM inside South Africa to intensify its pressure on the South
African government. It has also called for a major meeting with the
MDK to discuss developaents inside south Africa and to worlc out a
10int strategy. Part of the reason for this latter developllent has
been a growing fear in the ANC-SACP alliance that the exile
leadership Ilight becoae isolated by developments inside South Africa
and lose the initiatIve to the leaders of the MOM who were In
constant contact with events and developaents inside the
country. <'7)

6. South Africa: The ANt's Diplomatic Offensive, (Africa Confi-
dential 30 (13), 1989.06.03. pp. 3 - i).

7. South African Update I (10), Decellber 1989, p. 1.

 
 
 



6 and 7 June 1989, and involved the entire NEC of the ANt. At thIs
Ileeting the ANC admitted that there were clear sIgns that the South
African government was serious aboUt a negotIated settlement in south
Africa and that it believed that the government would take positive
steps towards negotiations and towards Ileeting the pre-conditions
laId down by the ANC in 1987.(·) In August'1987, following a
meeting between representatives of the ANC, the SACP and Ultkhontoand
a large delegation from South Africa in Dakar, Senegal, in July of
the same year, the ANC announced five -mInimal condItions" that had
to be met by the South African governaent before talks about talks
between the South African governaent and the ANC could begin. The
five conditions were:

1. the release of all political prIsoners, detainees, captured
"freedom fighters· and prisoners of war;

2. the lifting of the state of emergency and the withdrawal of all
South African Defence Force (SADF) personnel and pollee from
the townships and other African residential areas;

3. the repeal of all ·politically repressive laws, which inclUded
laws that empowered the regIme to proscribe persons, politIcal
organisations and institutions and/or restrict freedom of
assembly, the press and of SPeeCh";

f. the ending of the "bantustan system" and the reintegration of
the "independent homelands" into South AfrIca; and

5. the allowing of the unconditIonal return of all exiles and
poUtical refugees to South Africa. (.)

Consequently, at the Lusaka meetinq with the KDfiIin June 1989 it was
decided that the time had come for the

liberation movement 'to collectively revIew our
position on negotiations. Our perspective in
doing so is to find the appropriate response that
fend off this initiative in a manner that:

8. The Daily News (Durban), 1989.07.20. See also South African
Update 1 (I), 1989.07.15 - 31, p. 5.

9. Du Pisani, When Apartheid Goes: Dialogue with the ANC, p. 3;
Cooper, Race Relations SUrvey, 1987/1988, p. 702.

 
 
 



a) Does not create confusion or division in oor
ranks

b) Does not result In the deaobilisation of tM
masses;

c) Does not result in any lessening of pressure
fro. the international area; aoo

d) Results In us maintaining the initiative
against the regiae.(~O)

The meeting also examined the position of the ANt, its major allies
and opponents on the question of negotiations and the South African
government's diplomatic initiatIves. It subsequently concluded that,
while the Nest in general wanted dialogue and a negotIated settlement
in SOuth Africa, they dIffered In their interpretations of how this
should come about. Aaerica, it pointed out, wanted to initiate a
process of contact, dialogue ahd negotiations similar to that In
South Nest Africa and Angola and which led to the expulsion of the
AMC from the latter in 1988. Its role In this process, the meeting
was told, was to maintain SUfficIent pressure on the South African
government to come to the negotiating table. BrItain on the other
hand had a someWhat different approach. Unlike Aaerica, it believed
that pressure shOUld be applied to both the South African government
as well as the liberatIon movement to force bOth to sit down to talks
on a negotIated settlement. The meetIng also concluded that the
British government under Prime Minister Margaret Thatcher did not
support far-reaching changes in South Africa, and was considering
sending a new ·contact group·, simIlar to the Eminent Persons' Group
(EPG) to South Africa. The EPG was formed In 1986 to act as go-.
between between the ANC and the South African government. The group,
however, failed In Its efforts when the South African government
sanctioned a Defence Force raId on ANC-Umkhonto bases In Botswana,
Zambia and Zimbabwe in Kay of that year.

The meeting further pointed out that there were also those in the
British government who believed that a solution to South Africa's
problems could be found wIthout the ANt and the SACP and that as long

 
 
 



as South Africa showed progress towards a negotiated settlement, the
British government should refrain from supporting sanctions against
the country.(11)

As far as the ·frontline states· were concerned, the lIeeting noted
Zambia's ·predisposition· towards negotiations, Mozambique"s frequent
contact with South Africa, and Eduardo dos Santos of Angola's view
that "we lIaynot have the time to develop that position of strength·
in response to the PlDM view that "we must be in a position of
strength before we commence negotiations". (1a)

The meeting also expressed its concern over the changing attitude of
its international allies. ·At a recent aeeting between the Chinese
and our comrades," it pointed out, ·the Chinese made a distinction
between the ending of apartheid and the ending of White rule. Their
view was that we should be prepared to move slowly and accept [a)
modification of the status quo as a starting point.· It also
referred to the role of the Soviet Union and pointed out that indica-
tions were that the latter was prepared to work side-by-side with the
West for a peaceful settleaent of the South African situation. The
possibility of such a scenario in the immediate future was a great
worry to the AMe and the KDM who felt that they might eventually be
pushed into a negotiated settleaent in which they would not be in a
position to dictate the terms. What was particularly disturbing to
the group (AMe, MOM) was the fact that the West, with the support of
·our long-established friends·, was pushing for "a modified/reformed
capitalist society· to replace the current apartheid systea in South
Africa, a society quite different from what they have envisaged and
fought for over the years. (1S)

11. The Daily News (Durban), 1989.07.20.
12. The Daily News (Durban), 1989.07.20; South African Update I (1)

1989.07.15 - 31, p. 5.
13. The Da lly News (Durban), 1989.07.21; South African Update I (1)

1989.07.15 - 31, p. 5.

 
 
 



co.munity·s approach towards South Africa In 1989, it was concluded
that the ANC and the ItDMmust

dictate the terllSof change. Nothing should start
that we are opposed to. OUr struggle is to take
control of the process and ensure that negotia-
tions, should they COIle about, are genuine and
serious. for this reason it is important that we
should all have the same agreed positions both
inside and outside South Africa; we have a
strategy to remain in control so those who inter-
vene have to deal with out position ...

We have to present proposals on this issue before
the rest of the world coaes up with sometbing.
The world must deal with our proposal rather than
us having to deal with another initiative. This
would place us at an advantage and give us the
ability to control and direct the process. (u.)

It was thus critical for the ANt and the MOM to produce an alterna-
tive proposal and to ensure that they retained the initiative. At
the same time this should be done in such a way that there was no
deaobillsation of the masses nor the creation of a fake impression
that the South African government was prepared to hold genuine
negotiations. Since the South African government appeared to be
Willing to accept the ANt's pre-conditions, it was suggested that
perhaps the stakes should be raised through the introduction of new
pre-conditions, part of which may be that the negotiating process
should lead to the establlshaent of a constituent assembly or an
interim governaent, to chart a new constitution for South Africa.
With the OAU's annual summit meeting only three weeks away at the
time and the Commonwealth conference taking place in mid-october
1989, there was understandably an urgency among the ANC and the KDM's
leadership to reach unity of action and to win the OAU's support for
its pre-conditions on a negotiated settlement in South Africa.(1S)

l~. The Daily News (Durban), 1989.07.20.
15. The Daily News (Durban), 1989.07.20.

 
 
 



Unfortunately for ~he ANt and the KDK they were not quick enough.
The South African governaent pre-empted their proposed pre-emption
When Botha met with Mandela on 5 JUly. The ANC's official reaction·
to tbis development was that it was

a carefully orchestrated ploy by the regime to
defuse the struggle inside our country by holding
forth prospects of a 1ust politIcal settlement and
a ploy of defusIng the mountIng campaign for
sanctions by sending the bogus signals that
Pretoria is ready to enter into serious negotia-
tions with the real leaders of our people.(~6)

Although the ANC-MOM's negotiating initiatives suffered a setback
with the Botha-Mandela meeting in July 1989, the movement however
managed to regain its balance in August of the same year with the
adoptlonof the Harare Declaration in which the OAU's Special
Committee on Southern Africa attached its approval to the ANC-SACP's
settlement plan for South Africa at its Harare conference on
21 August. The Harare Declaration whIch was allegedly based on a
letter that Mandela wrote to the ANC in Lusaka In early 1989 and
whIch was apparently also presented to Botha at his meeting with
Mandela in July, was largely an elaboration of the ANC's 1987
negotiating principles and the issues considered by the ANC and the
MDM at their meetIng in Lusaka in June. only minor alterations were
made by the OAU's Secretariat to the settlement plan of the ANC
before it was presented to the organisation's Special Committee on
Southern AfrIca for discussion and ratlfication.(~?)

In essence, the OAU's Declaration consisted of two sections, namely a
set of MPrlnciplesM to be followed in a negotiated settlement for a
new constitutional order in South Africa, and a serIes of -Gulde-

16. Radio Freedom (Lusaka), 1989.07.11: South African Update 1 (1)
1989.07~15 - 31, p. 3.

17. .The Weekly Mail (Johannesburg), 26 January - 1 February 1990,
(The Inside Story of Mandela's Peace Plan). see also South
African Update 1 (3), 1989.08.15 - 31, pp. 2 - 3.

 
 
 



lines" to serve as a "aechanis." for the drawing up of the new
constitution. In the introduction to the "Principles· the
declaration stated that it believed that a conjunctIon of
circumstances exist whIch, if there is a demonstrable readiness on
the part of the South African government to engage in serious
negotiation, could create the possibility to end apartheid through
negotiations. Such an eventuality, it stated, should be an
expression ·0£ the long-standing preference of the majority of the
people of South Africa to arrive at a political settlement.

We would therefore encourage the people of South
Africa, as part of their overall struggle, to get
together to negotiate an end to the apartheid
system and agree on the measures that are
necessary to transform their country into a non-
racial democracy.
We support the position held by the majority of
the people of South Africa that these objectives,
and not the amendment or reform of the apartheid
systel1, should be the aill of the negotia-tIon.(1.8)

The declaration listed nine principles which were to serve as the
basis for a new constitutional order that would be internationally
acceptable. In addition to these principles the declaration also
listed five basic pre-conditions that the South African government
had to meet in order to create a climate for negotiations. These
pre-conditions were simnar to those raised in Dakar in July 1987 and
listed by the ANC in its official statement released a short while
afterwards in August.

The second part of the Declaration dealt with the various "Guidelines
to the Process of Negotiations", and contained a nine point
"Programme of Action" in which the OAU committed itself to do two
things, namely, to gain the widest possible international support for
its position on South Africa, and to step up the pressure on the
South African government to abandon apartheid and to accept the ANC's
negotiating principles.

 
 
 



Unlike previous ABC·statements, the OAU's Declaration on Negotiations
for the first time stressed the need for an interim government (as
mentioned by the ANC and the HDH at their meeting in Lusaka in July)
to draw up a new constitution and to effect the transition to a
democratIc order, Including the holding of electlons.c1.)

Although the South African government dismIssed the docuaent as -an
act of desperation by the ANC-,C20) the organisation had neverthe-
less succeeded In having it adopted Without any alterations by the
102 member Non-Aligned Movement {HAM} at its meeting in September, as
well as In part by the United Hation's General Assembly· at its
meeting in December 1989. Although the adoption of the -nine
principles- by the General Assembly had been described as -represen-
ting no less than the General Assembly's official, though qualified
recognition of the ABC's 21 August Harare Declaration-,(21) the
Western delegates' opposition to that part of the declaration which
called for the establishment of an interim government to supervise
the drafting of a new constitution and the administration of the
transitional phase leading to its implementation, represented a clear
vote of confidence in President de Klerk's reform initiatives since
his election to the Presidency in September.

-In .any ways, of the Harare Declaration's various clauses,- wrote
South African Update in Its December 1981 issue,(22) -that
proposing the interim government is the most significant, because it
sets out the most important means by which the ends are to be
negotiated. thus, although the UN resolution accepts much of what
would constitute the ANC's negotiating goals, the refusal to accept
the means is a setback.- It went on to state that, what this meant
was that the UN, but especially the West, was showing increased
Willingness to give De Klerk's reform initiatives a chance and to
recognise the South African governaent's need to retain some of the

19. Cooper, Race Relations Survey, 1988/89, pp. 6.2 - 6•••
20. The Daily News (Durban), 1989.08.22.
21. South African Update 1 (10), December 1989, p. 1.
22. South African Update 1 (10), December 1989, p. 1.

 
 
 



The South African govern.ent, however, refused to accept the United
Nations' resolution. R.F. (Pik) Botha, the Minister of Foreign
Affairs, rejected the document as "fundamentally flawed and
unacceptable". In a letter to the Secretary-General of the UnIted
Nations, Botha made it clear that as far as the South African
government was concerned, the process of negotiating for constitu-
tIonal changes in any sovereign state was the inalienable right of
that State. Any attempt by international organlsations to usurp this
responsibIlity should be rejected. He, however, reaffirmed the South
African governaent's "irrevocable comaittment" to the creation of a
new South Africa based on a free and equitable constitutional, social
and economic system.ca.)

In addition to the United Nations General Assembly meeting on
Southern Africa, two other important events on the question of
negotiations and a negotiated settlement in South Africa took place
towards the end of 1989. The first was the so-called "Paris Indaba"
which toot place in Paris (France) from 27 November to 2 December
1989 and was organised by Danielle Kitterand, the wife of the French
President, and the Institute for Democratic Alternatives for South
Africa (IDASA). The Indaba, which was a continuation of the meetings
between groups and individuals from South Africa and the ANC which
began In 1985, was given an exalted status by the French government.
Attended by South African academics, politicians, trade unionists,
newspapermen and other interested parties, the meeting was seen as a
diplomatic triumph for the ANC. Although the question of negotia-
tions received a fair amount of attention at the meeting, the event
was not organised around the issue as such. During the course of the
five days that the meeting lasted, a wide range of subjects ranging
from recent political developments in south Africa, to the economy,
sanctions, a new post-apartheid constitution as well as the need for
a Bill of Rights were dIscussed.

23. South African Update 1 (10), December 1989, p. 1.
2{. South African Update 1 (10), December 1989, p. 2.

 
 
 



According to political commentators and }ournalists who attended the
.Paris meeting, some leading anti-apartheid ·activists· have

criticized the aeetlng as little aore than ·an insignificant and
purely academic exercise- arranged by the organisers ·to presume to
choose the peoples' leaders ...·.(25) Although the identity of the
activists who criticized the meeting was never revealed, it was
argued by some sourcesca.) that the criticism probably came from
soae leading KDK figures who were in the process of organising the
Conference for a Democratic Future (CDF), that was planned for
Johannesburg on 9 and 10 De·cember1989.

According to Peter SUllivan,Ca7) a }ournalist who attended the
Paris Indaba, the "OK felt that the JohannesbUrg meeting was of
greater iaportance and significance than the Paris Indaba. In
contrast to the Paris meeting, the Johannesburg cor was attended by
more than ~ t62 delegates representing some 2 138 organisations and
soae 15 million people in South Africa.ca.) While this did not
necessarily mean that the ftDK leadership in South Africa saw
themselves as significantly more important than the ANC's exile
leadership by the end of 1989, there were however those who argued
that given the role that the KDft had played in the political
developments in South Africa oyer the previous two to three years,
and the fact that they were at the centre of the changes that were
taking place inside the country, it was not unnatural for the KDft
leadership inside South Africa to place themselves on an equal
footing with the exile leadership of the ANC-SACP alliance.
According to some observers, who attended the Paris meeting, the
ideological dominance in the liberation movement appeared to have
shifted ·froa the SACP and the exile ANC to the internal forces of
Cosatu, the UDr and the ftDft.•.• because the ·insiders· they argued.
were closer to the reality of South Africa than the exile leadership.

25. The Daily News (Durban), 1989.12.01. See also South African
update 1 (10), December 1989, p. 7.

26. South African Update 1 (10), December 1989, p. 7.
27. South African Update 1 (10), December 1989, p. 7.
28. South African Update 1 (10), December 1989. p. 7.

 
 
 



They were more fa_tliar wIth the terraIn of apartheid and were more
able to see tactIcal possibilities. In additIon, they could act more
Independently and be more creative In their thinking than the exile
leadershIp of the ANC-SACP allIance.

If the. latter assessment of developaents in the lIberation movement
is correct, it will go a long way towards explaining why the ANC had
adopted an IncreasIngly moderate stance on a negotIated settlement in
South Africa towards the end of 1989. Although the new flexibIlity
and pragmatIc attitude of the ABC by 1989 could be ascribed to the
influence and views of indIviduals and factions such as Thabo Mbeki
in the ANC, there can be little doubt that the growing power and
influence of theKDM inside Soutb Africa and the rumours that Mandela
would be released in early 1990, undoubtedly contributed to the
growing concern in the exile leadership of the ANC-SACP alliance by
the end of 1989, that unless they changed direction and were seen
doing so, they might become isolated by the speed with which
develo~ents were taking place inside South Africa. This latter
concern was clearly reflected by tbe release of the SACP document
"Has SocIalism Failed" in early 1990 in which the organisatIon while
stating its continued commitment to the basic tenets of socIalism
committed Itself and thus the ANC and Umkhonto to a "multi-party
post-apartheid democracy" in South Africa.cae)

What made thIs latter document and its contents even more sIgnifIcant
was the fact that it came a mere six months or more after the SACP's
Seventh Party Congress held in Havana, Cuba In June 1989. At this
latter venue the SACP reaffirmed its total commitment to its old
pro-Stalinist beliefs set out in its 1962 document on polley and
programme entitled "Road to South African Freedom", allegedly
authored by Joe Slovo and Joe M,tthews.caO)

29. The Weekly "all (Johannesburg), 1990.01.19 - 25. See also The
Natal Mercury (Durban), 1990.01.19.

30. South Africa: The Party Faithful, (Africa Confidential 31 (1),
1990.01.12, p. 1. See also The Natal Mercury (Durban),
1990.01.19, and Cooper, Race Relations Survey, 1989/1990,
p. 7n.

 
 
 



2. THE UHBAHMIHG OF THE AHC-~PALLIANCE AND UPUCHONTO,

FEBRUARY 1990

"""

Perhaps the most si<JIllf1cantpolitical development of 1990 was the
announcement of President de Klerk in his opening address to the
South AfrIcan Parliament on 2 February 1990 that the government had
lifted the ban on the ANC, the SACP,Ullkhonto we Sizwe as well as 30
other extra-Parliamentary organisations opposed to its policies.
Shortly afterwards on Sunday 7 February the government also released
Nelson tlandela, the first commander of Umkhonto, from prison.
Although the ANC and particularly Umkhonto's reaction to the events
of February 1990 was to state that the armed struggle was to continue
until the government acceded to the creation of a sovereign
constituent assembly and an interim government, the general view
among observers was that it was highly unlikely that the ANC and
Umkhonto would be able to maintaIn this view for long or that
Umkhonto was in any way in a position, considering the setbacks it
had suffered in December 1988, to continue with the armed struggle in
any meaningful way. While the militants in the ANC-SACP alliance
might have demanded such a development, it would have been
increasingly difficult to justify bOth internationally and to those
it wished to draw into an ANt-led front. Any attempt to step up the
armed struggle after 2 February would cost the ANC dearly in
international support, especially financial support, something
without which it could not effectively rebuild its presence inside
South Africa. A new spate of bombings and destruction was thus not
in the interest of the liberation alliance after February 1990, and
any talk of armed struggle or the possibility of armed struggle was
likely to remain just that - talk. Both sides had too auch to lose
to allow the hawks or militants to dominate the negotiating process.
Umkhonto we Sizwe was a spent force and all indications are that it
will be pushed increasingly Into the background as the negotiations
process gains momentum in the months and years ahead.

 
 
 



1. ARTICLES, STATEMENTS, SPEECHES, PAMPHLETS, FLYERS AND
LEAfLETS

Abrahams, T., State Policy, Militarization and the Liberation
Hove.ent In Contemporary South Africa, (Ufahamu 11 (3) 1962).
{Ufahamu is the journal of the African Activist Association of
the University of Ca11forn4a, Los Angeles).

The Acceleration of Revolution in South Africa. The Stallard Founda-
tion, Johannesburg, June, August 1966.

Africa in the Seventies, Occasional Paper no. 37, Africa Institute of
South Africa, Pretoria, March 1974.

ANC's AttItude to White South Africans, (The Spear of the Nation,
1966) •

ANC Structures and Membership. NIS document, nd.
African National Congress In Combat. Issued by the ANC, Department

of Information and Publicity, Lusaka, 1962.
African National Congress Handbook. Issued by the ANC (SA),

Johannesburg, 1959 (?).
African National Congress National Consultative Conference, June

1965, Commission on Cadre Policy, Political and Ideological
Work, Internal Commission Report, Commission on Strategy and
Tactics, published by the ANC, Lusaka, 1965 (Kabwe Conference).

African National Congress National Consultative Conference (Kabwe
Conference), June 1985, Reports, Main decisions and Recommend-
ations of the Second National ConSUltative Conference, published
by the ANC, Lusaka, 1985.

African National Congress, Statement by the NEC on China, ANC,
Lusaka, 1979.

African National Congress of South Africa, ANC (SA), Dar-es-Salaam,
Noveilber 1963.

African National Congress Nationalist Division, Statement on the
ExpUlsion from the ANC (SA) of Bonga and seven others, London,
1975.

African National Congress (SA) Condemns the Assassination of Comrade
Joe Gqab1. Document issued by ANC and signed by Sipho Makana,
1961.

African National Congress. Declaration, issued by the ANC, Executive
Committee, Morogoro, Tanzania, 1975.

The African National Congress of south Africa, Excerpts from Policy
and Programme. Issued by the External Mission of the ANC,
Dar-es-Salaam, 1962.

 
 
 



African National Congress of South Africa. Nomen's Section. An
Appeal to the Ordinary Session of the Organisation of African
Unity Council of Ministers Meeting in Dar-es-Salaam,
Dar-es-Salaam, April 1975.

ANC, Africans' Claims 1n South Africa, (Congress Series 11, Johannes-
burg, 194.5?t. (The document includes the Atlantic Charter. )

Alexander, N" An Approach to the National Question in South Africa,
(Azanla Morker 2 (2), December 1985).

ARC Call to the Nation. The Future Is within our grasp. Issued by
the National Executive Committee of the ANC (SA), Lusaka,
April 1985. (4.pages)

ANC Flyer entitled "June 1968", single page, (Author's Collection).
ARC Front for SA Communist Party, (Encounter 4.(6), May 1979).
The ANC: .Moscow's Servant, (Paratus 33 (3), March 1982).
ANC Nothing but a .Terrorist Organisation, (Paratus 37 (6), June 1986).
ANC, PAC, South African Communist Party, PLO, Libya. Partners in

Terror. (Origins, place and date of pamphlet unknown. )
ANt President Speaks. An Interview with Oliver Tambo, (Southern

Africa 16, January - February 1983).
ANC Speaks: Documents of our Movement 1955 - 1977. PUblished by the

External Mission of the ANe, Dar-es-Salaam, 1977.
The ANC Salutes Nelson Mandela. Three page pamphlet published by the

ANt, 1978 (?).

ANC School trains stUdent refugees, (Africa Report November -
December 1986).

ANC Struggle Update. ANC pamphlet released in Zimbabwe, August 1986.
ANC-ZAPU Military Alliance, (ANe, 1970).

Apartheid Destabilization. Pretoria's Strategy in Southern Africa.
Published by the ANC, Lusaka, 1985 (?).

Apartheid: Path to Suicide, (America 101 (4.62), June 1959).
Apartheid Reforms. Constitutional Fraud. ANC, Mission in Exile,

London, 1985, (4.pages).
August, M., The Man Who Directs Pretoria's Enemy No.1, (New Afric~,

December 1981).

Bantustans and forced Removals. Apartheid's Policy of Genocide, ANC
(SA), London, 1981 (?).

 
 
 



Barayi, E., The COll.lluqistParty Greets Cosatu. (Message of the SACP
to Cosatu's second Congress), (Umsebenzi 3 (3), Third Quarter,
1987) .

Barrett, B., An Analysis ·of the African National Congress (ANC)
Policies of Armed Struggle, Ungovernability and People's Power,
as well as the United Democratic Front's (UOF) Role In Promoting
these Policies. (Unpublished Paper), Inlcatha Institute, Durban,
February 1988.

Barrett, B., A Political or Military Option. (Unpublished Paper),
Inkatha Institute, Durban, March 1989.

Barrett, B., A Profile of the African National Congress (ANC).
(Unpublished Paper), Inkatha Institute, Durban 1988.

Barrett, ·B., A Prof lle of the Afr ican Na t1onal Congress (ANC).
(Unpublished Paper), Inkatha Institute, Durban, May 1989,
(Updated editIon).

Bechtoldt, H., The Regime TurbUlance in 'Asia and Africa, (Aussen
Politik (German Foreign 'Affairs Review), 38 (2), Second
Quarter, 1987).

Becker, J., International Terrorism: A Global Offensive. Institute
for Strategic Studies, University of Pretoria (ISSUP), July 1986.

Bell, J.B., The Future of Guerrilla Revolution in Southern 'Africa,
(Africa Today 19, Winter 1972).

Benson, M., The Common Cause, (New Statesman 66, August 1963).
Benson, M., On Trial for Their Lives. The Accused at Rivonia. The

'African Bureau, London, 196., (13 pages).
Bernstein, H., African National Congress. Seventy Years On, (South,

March 1982).
Berardo, A., The Will to be Free: ANC's Survival Secret, (New

'African, January 1982).
Bienen, H., State and Revolution: The Work of Amilcar Cabral, (~

Journal of Mo,dern African Studies 15 (t), 1977).
Bissell, R.E., Soviet Military Aid to Africa, (Journal of contemporary

AfrIcan StUdies 1 (1), OCtober 1981).
Black Scholar Interviews Oliver Tambo, In Black Scholar vol. 9,

January - February 1978.
Black Underground at War, (Atlas 18, october 1969).
Blackey, R., Fanon and Cabral: A Contrast In Theories of Revolution

for Africa, (Journal of Modern African StUdies 12 (2), 197.).

The Bloemfontein Charter, (Africa South 1 (2), January - March 1957).

 
 
 



Blom-Cooper, L.J., Referendum for a Republic, (Africa South in Exile
5 (1)~ October - December 1960.

Brade, Klaus, BOndnis Zwischen SACP und ANC, (Asien, Africa und
Lateinalllerika3 (3), 1975).

Bradford, H., Mass Movellent and the Petty Bourgeoisie: The Social
Origins of the ICU Leadership, 1924 - 1929, (Journal of African
History 25, 198i).

Breytenbach, W.J., The Consequence of Revolution in Africa. Institute
for Strategic Studies, UniversIty of Pretoria (ISSUP), May 1981.

Breytenbach, W.J., The Ethnic Basis of Insurgency in Southern Africa.
Institute of Strategic Studies, University of Pretoria (ISSUP),
March 1981.

Brunner, E.D., Problems and Tensions in South Africa, (Political
Science Quarterly 70, Septellber 1955).

Bunting, B., Towards a Climax, (Africa South in Exile 5 ({), July -
September 1961).

Buthelezi, M., Tribute to Nomzamo Winnie Mandela, (Institute for
~ Black Research, Quarterly Comment I (I), January 1976).

Coburn, J., United Front and After. (Unpu~lished paper), November
1963.

Dar-es-Salaam Declaration on Southern Africa, (Southern Africa Record
2, June 1975).

Davies, R., South African Foreign Policy. Post Nkomati. May 1965 -
December 1966, (South African Review {, Ravan Press, Johannes-
burg, 1967).

December 16th, South African Heroes Day. Pamphlet Issued by the ANC
of SA, London, 1965. (single page)

Declaration of the African National Congress (SA) Executive Comaittee.
ANC, Morogoro, 1975.03.17 - 20.

In Defence of the African Image and Heritage. PUblished by the ANC
(Nationalist Section), Dar-es-Salaam, February 1976.

Delius, Peter, Sebatakgollo: Migrant Organization, the ANC and the
Sekhukhuneland Revolt, (Journal of Southern African Studies 15
({), October 1969).

De Lange, J.P., van der Herwe, C.J., et aI, JaarlIlcse Oorsig van
Nuusgebeure, November 1961. Sentrum vir die Ondersoelc na
Revolusion~re Bedrywighede, RAU, 1981.

Dlamlnl, N., Women put the case for Southern AfrIcan Liberation, (New
African 11, 1977).

 
 
 



Dhlomo, 0., Inkatha in Historical Perspective. Unpublished Conference
Paper, UZ, August 1986.

Douglas, C.A. and Davis, S.H., Revolt on the veldt. The first inside
look at the day-to-day struggle of South Africa's guerrilla
resistance, (Harpers 267, December 1983).

D'Souza, P.P., Nelson Mandela, (Indian Horizons xxix (2), 1960).
Duncan, P., The overthrow of Apartheid: "No peaceful transition to

Freedom is now possible, (New Republic, 1963.03.09).
Du Pisani, A., When Apartheid Goes; Dialogue with the ANC. A Report

on the Dakar Meeting 9 - 12 July 1987. SAIIA, Johannesburg,
1987.

Du Plessis, J., South Africa; the link of Terror. (Foreign Affairs
Association, Study Report no. 7, Pretoria, October 1977).

Du Plessis, J., Soviet Blueprint for Southern Africa, (Southern
African Forum, Position Paper 6 (4) 1983).

Du Plessis, J., Soviet Strategy towards Southern Africa, (Foreiqn
Affairs Association, StUdy Report no. 1, April 1976).

Dzuverovlc, Olga, Situation in the African South and actIvities of
the liberation movements, (International Affairs, 1982.03.20).

Edgar, R., The Lesotho Coup of 1986, (South African RevIew., Ravan
Press, Johannesburg, 1987).

El-Khawas, M.A., The Liberation Struggle in South Africa. Will the
1980's be decisive? (Transafrica Forum 2, 1983).

Erasmus, G., The Accord of Nkomati: Context and Content. The South
African Institute of International Affairs, Johannesburg,
OCtober 198•.

Esterhuyse, W.P., The International Political Status of the ANC,
(Africa Insight 19 (I), 1989).

Extremists threaten South African political stability, (African X-Ray
Report, March 1958).

Fair, T.J.D., Mozambique: Frelimo's Strategy for rival urban balance,
(Africa Insight 1. (3), 198.).

Fairburn, J., Johannesburg: The Ban on Luthuli, (New Statesman 57,
1959.06.06).

Fairburn, J., The African Tragedy, (New Statesman 59 (2), April 1960).
Fairburn, J., Zeerust: A Profile of Resistance, (Africa South,

December 1958).

 
 
 



Feit, E., Urban Revolt.,in South Africa: A Case Study, (The Journal
of Modern African StUdies 8 (I), 1970).

First Asian Anti-Apartheid fteeting, (United Nations Chronicle 19,
July 1982).

Foy, C., The Grim Reality Behind South Africa's Ruthless Terror Team,
(New African, October 1982).

Forwards to Freedom. Documents on the National Policies of the
African National Congress of South Africa. ANC, Morogoro,
1970 (?).

Frankel, G., South Afrlca's Anti-Rebel Attacks Stir Criticism,
(WashIngton Post, 198•.01.02).

Frankel, P., Race and Counter-Revolution: South Africa's ·Total
Strategy·, (Journal of Commonwealth and Comparative Politics
xvUI, 1980.11.03).

The Freedom Charter, ANC, Kilptown, Johannesburg, 1955 (6 page
document).

Friedland, E., The South African Freedom Movements. Factors
influencing its ideological development 1912 - 1980, (Journal of
Black StUdies 13 (3), March 1983).

FUkuyama, F., Patterns of Soviet ThIrd World Policy, (Problems of
Communism, September - October 1987).

Gann, L.H., No Hope for a Violent Liberation: A Strategic Assessment,
(Africa Report 17, February 1972).

Gann, L.H., The West and South Africa, (Institute of Strategic
StUdies, Strategic Review, University of Pretoria (ISSUP),
September 198i).

Gelb, N., Fighting Apartheid. A Talk wIth Oliver Tambo, (New Leader
66, 1983.01.H).

Die Gesprek met MAr. Mandela, (RSA Policy Review 2 (8), October 1989).
Gilligan, B., Mother of Liberation. An interview with WInnie Mandela,

(Third World Women's News, 1986 (?».
Glaser, D., Democracy, SocIalism and the Future, (Work in Progress 53,

April - May 1988).
Gordimer, N., Chief Luthuli, (The Atlantic Monthly 203, April 1959).
Grey, R.D., The Soviet Presence in Africa: An Analysis of GoalS,

(Journal of Modern African Studies 22 (3), 1984).
Grobler, J.E.H., The ANt's InternatIonal Isolation of South Africa,

1960 - 1985. Unpublished Conference Paper, UP, October 1986.

 
 
 



Grohs, G.K., Franz Fanon and the African Revolution, (The Journal of
Modern African Studies 6 (t), 1968).

Haasbroek, P.J., Revolution and the Private Sector: Marxism,
Socialism and Nationalism. InstItute of Strategic Studies,
University of Pretoria (ISSUP), 1981.

Handbook of Terrorist Weapons. (Booklet issued to the South African
Pollee, (nd».

Hanlon, J., Southern Africa: Changes of Tactics, (New Statesman 107,
Apr11 198{).

Harris, J., Nelson Mandela: The Spear of the Nation, (Readers' Forum
19 (l), 1979).

Harsch, E., ANC Challenges Apartheid Regime, (Intercontinental Press,
1983.07.25).

Harsch, E., Black Workers stand up to Apartheid, (Intercontinental
Press, 1983.08.20).

Harsch, E., Repression Versus Mass RadIcalization. RegIme's Divide-
and-rule Policies Fail, (Intercontinental Press, 1983.08.20).

Henriksen, T.H., People's War in Angola, Mozambique and Guinea-
Bissau, (The Journal of Modern African Studies Ii (3), 1976).

Horrell, M., Suppression of CommunIsm Act. Notes on action taken
against persons, (Fact Paper, 58, South African Institute of Race
Relations, Johannesburg 197{).

 
 
 



Hough, M., The Concept of Limited War in Counter-Insurgency,
(Institute of Strategic Studies, strategic Review, University of
Pretor1a(ISSUP), September 1981).

Hough, M., Involvement in Indiscriminate Terror, (Southern African
Forum, Position Paper 7 (9/10), 198~).

Hough, M., Revolutionary Warfare in the RSA, (Institute for Strategic
Studies, University of Pretoria (ISSUP), May 1986).

Hough, M., South African cross-border operations, (Southern African
Forum, Position Paper 6 (10), 1963).

Hough, M., Terrorism and PUblIcity, (Institute for Strategic Studies,
Strategic Review, University of Pretoria (ISSUP), September
1981) •

Houser, G.M., Treason in South Africa, (The ChristIan Century,
6 March 1957).

HUddleston,'T., The Treason Trial, (New Statesman 52, 1956.12.15).
The Immediate National Liberation Movement. Cause for Alarm.

Document issued by the Workers· Educational StUdy Group, 1966,
(16 pages).

The Indaba Conspiracy. Pamphlet issued by Think Right, Edenda1e,
Natal, 1987.

Interview with Theo Bidi of the Pan Afrlcanist Congress, (The Call,
1977 ).

Janke, Peter, Southern Africa: End of EmpIre, (Journal of ConflIct
StUdies, 52, December 1914).

Jansen van Rensburg, N.S., Enkele faktore bepalend in die sukses of
mis1ukking van revolut1on~re organisasies in Afrika, (Geestes-
wetenskappe 14, PU vir CHO, Potchefstroom, nd).

Jaspan, M.A., South Africa 1960 - 1961. The Transition from Passive
Resistance to Rebellion, (Science and Society 25 (2), 1962).

Jeeves, A., African Protest in Southern Africa, 1945 - 1960, (Inter-
national Journal 28 (3), Summer 1971).

Johns, S., Obstacles to Guerrilla Warfare. A South African Case
StUdy, (The Journal of Modern African StUdies 11 (2), 1973).

Jordan, Z.P., The African Petty Bourgeoisie: A Case StUdy of NAFCOC
1964 - 1984. An ANC OccasIonal Research Paper, Lusaka,
Kay 1984.

Karis, T.G., Revolution in the Making: Black Politics in South
Africa, (Foreign Affairs 62(2), 1983).

Kempton, D.R., New Thinking and Soviet Policy towards South Africa,
(The Journal of Modern African Studies 28 ((), 1990).

 
 
 



Ketelo, B., et. al., A.MIscarriage of Democracy: The ANC Security
Department in the 198. ftutiny In Um.khonto we Sizwe, (Search-
light South Africa,S, July 1990).

Kotze, D.A., Revolution In Black Africa, (South African Journal of
African Affairs 9 (3/.), 1979).

Kruger, J.T., Press Release dated 1 August 1975 concerning the with-
drawal of South African Police from Rhodesia, (Southern Africa
Record 3, SAlIA, Pretoria, OCtober 1975).

Kuhne, W., Is there a New Soviet Approach to South Africa? Putting
the Stanus-Henko/Goncharov Controversy into Perspective, (Africa
Insight 18 (2), 1988).

Kunutu, P.J.M., The Revolutionary Exploitation of the Youth, (Insti-
tute for Strategic Studies, Strategic Review, University of
Pretoria (ISSUP), July 1986).

Leballo, P.K., PAC Replies to snyman-Voster Report In Parliament.
Pamphlet issued by the underground PAC, Johannesburg,
23 March 1963. .

Le Grange, L., Die SUid-Afrikaanse Staatsveiligheidsituasie. Die
Bedrelging en die bekamping daarvan, (Instituut vir Suid-
Afrikaanse Polltiek, Aktualiteitsreeks No. 11, University of
Potchefstroom, July 1977).

Legum, C., Liberation Movements: ANC Morogoro Conference, AprIL
1969, (Africa Contemporary Record, 1969 - 1970, London, 1970).

Leistner, E. Regional Co-operation as a Cornerstone of South African
External Policy, (Africa Insight 13 (1) 1983).

Le Roux C.J.B., Pan Africanism in South Africa, (South African Journal
of African Affairs 9 (I), 1979).

Lesotho: South Africa's Predawn Raid, (Time, 1982.12.20).
Let These People Go. Rivonia Trial Lawyers Disbarred, (Anti-Apartheid

News 17, March 1964).
Levy, L., African Trade Unionism in South Africa, (Africa South in

Exile 5 (3), April - June 1961).
Lewin, J., The Rise of Congress in South Africa, (The Political

Quarterly H, July 1953).

Light, M., Soviet Policy in the Third World, (International Affairs
67 (2), 1991).

The Lid Blows Off (ANC attack on Sasol), (The Economist 275, June
1980) •

Lodge, T., The African National Congress after the Kabwe Conference,
(The South African Review 3, Ravan Press. Johannesbur9. 1987).

 
 
 



Lodge, T., The ANC in South Africa, 1976 - 1983: Guerrilla War and
Araed Propaganda, (The Journal of Contemporary African Studies
3 0/2), OCtober 1983 - Apr11 198.).

Lodge, T.,The ANC Resurgence 1976 - 1981, (Real! ty H (2), March
1982) .

Lodge, T., The Lusaka Amendments, (Leadership 7 (.), 1988).
Lodge, T., Mayllome! - Let us go to war: From Nkomati to Kabwe. The

AfrIcan National Congress, January 198~ - June 1985, (The South
African Review 3, Ravan Press, 1985).

Lodge, T., People's War or Negotiations? ANC Strategies in the
1980's, (The South African Review 5, Ravan Press, 1989).

Lodge, T., State of Exile: The African National Congress of South
Africa, 1976 - 1986, (Third World Quarterly 9 (I), January 1987).

Lodge, T., State Power and the Politics of ResIstance, (Work in
Progress SO/51, OCtober - November 1987).

Lovell, C.R., Winds of Change in Southern Africa, (Current History,
October 1961).

Luthuli, ~J., What I would do if I were Prime MinIster, (Ebony 17,
1962.

Macfarlane, S.N., The Soviet Union and Southern African Security,
(Problems of Communism, March - June 1989).

Macmillan, H., Address by the Hon. Harold Macmillan, Prime Minister of
the United Kingdom, to the members of both Houses of Parliament
of the Union of South Africa, Cape Town, 3 February 1960,
(Southern Africa Record 3, October 1975).

Magubane, B., African Opposition in South Africa, (Africa RevIew 2
(3), 1972).

Malan, M., Die aanslag teen Suid-Afrika, (InstItute for Strategic
StUdies, Strategic Review, UnIversity of Pretoria (ISSUP),
November, 1980) .

Mandela, N., Out of the StrIke, (Africa South In Exile 6 (1),
October - December 1961).

Mandela, Nelson, (Current Biography 45, January 198~).
Mandela Speaks. Statements from Nelson Mandela to the People of

South Africa. ANC (SA), London, 1986.
l1andela, the ANC and Revolutionary warfare,. (lnst! tute for Strategic

StUdies, Bulletin I, (ISSUP), 1985).
MaraIs, N., Effective action against the African National Congress,

(South African Forum 6 (5), 1983).

 
 
 



Marais, N., Ole polltieke dlmensle In ANC-strategie, (Institute for
Strategic Studies'; Strategic Review, University of Pretoria
(ISSUP), January 1983).

Maritz~ C., Pretoria's Reaction to the Role of Moscow and Peking in
Southern Africa, (The Journal of Modern African Studies 25 (2),
1987).

Markakis, J., The Organisation of African Unity: A Progress Report,
(The Journal of Modern African Studies. (2), 1966).

Maseke1a, B" The ANC and the Cultural Boycott, (Africa Insight,
July - August. 1987).

Matthews, J., Armed Struggle in South Africa, (Marxism Today 3 (9).
septellber 1969.

Matthews, J., Forward to a People's Democratic Republic of South
Africa. article published by the ANC, 1970.

Matthews, J., Revolution around the corner, (Africa South 3 (1),
July -September 1959).

Matthews, J .• Revolution: Further Reflections, (Africa South 3 (~),
July -september 1959).

Matthews, Z.K., The Road from Non-Violence to Violence. Christian
practice and desirable action in social change and race
relations, 1964. (no other information available on origin or
date of publication. )

Mbata, J.C., Race Relations in South Africa, {The Africa Experience 1,
1970.

Mbeki, T .• Reforming Apartheid does not end slavery. ANC Weekly News
Briefing, July 1983.

Meer, F., Peace or Violence? An Assessment of Township Tension.
(Insti tute for Black Research. Quarterly Comment 1 (1), ,
January 1976).

Message to the Annual Meeting of the Anti-Apartheid Movement from the
National Executive Committee of the ANC, December 1st, 1985.
ANC, London. 1985. (one page)

Moeng, B •• South Africa: A Police State? (The Twentieth Century 16.,
July 1958).

Mogadishu Declaration! Declaration adopted by the 7th conference of
East and Central African states, October 1971. (Southern Africa
Record 3, October 1975).

Morris, M., African National Congress of SA: Organisation and hier-
archy, pamphlet published by Terrorism Research and Associates,
London, 1989.

 
 
 



Morris, M., Bomb Incidents at Public Places. TerrorislI and 'Research
Associates, London, 1989/1989, single chart (Author's
Collection).

Mortimer, R.A., The Algerian Revolution in Search of the African
Revolution, (The Journal of Modern African Studies 8 (3), 1970).

Mphahlele, E., South Africa: Two Couuni ties and the Struggle for a
Birthright, (Journal of African Studies 4 (I), 1977).

Ksimang, A., 198{ - Year of the Women of South Africa. Suggested
Activities, ANC (SA), Lusaka, Zambia, 1984 (pamphlet).

Naidoo, N., The Point of view of the African National Congress of
South Africa, Round Table on Apartheid, 1978.

Natal Saboteur tells why he did it, (Drum, April 1964).
Press Statement of the Natiomil Executive Committee of the ANC of SA .

on China. ANC, Lusaka, 22 Febr-uary 1979 (two pages).
Nel, P., The Current Soviet View of Regional Conflicts: How Much of

a Change? (Africa Insiqht 18 (2), 1988).
Nelson Mandela - The Communist, (Encounter 5 (5), April 1980).
New Voice for Black Workers, (Azania Frontline 12, January 1986).
Nqubane J.K., African Political Movements, (Africa South 1 (1),

October - December 1956).
Ngubane, J.K., The Road to and From Soweto: A Case for the co-

ordination of African Politics in South Africa, (The Journal of
Southern African Affairs 2 (2), 1977).

Ngubane, J.K., South Africa's Race Crisis: A Conflict of Minds,
(South Africa Sociological Perspectives, 1971).

Niddrie, D., Building on the Freedom Charter, (Work in Progress 53,
April - May 1988).

Nkoana, M., Robert Sobukwe. New Africanist leader and political
tough talker, (OrulI, May 1959).

Nkobi, T.T., A Statement by the ANC of South Africa on the Board and
Assembly meeting of the IUEF held in Geneve from 1 - 5 December
1978. Statement released by the ANC. London, 1978.

No Apartheid Executions. Save the Lives of Sipho Xulu and Clarence
Pay. ANC, London, 1985 (?).

Nokwe, D., Congress and the Africanists: Congress Replies, (Africa
South { (3), April - June 1960).

 
 
 



Nokwe,D., The GreatSllear: COllmunislland Congress In South Africa,
(Africa South io Exile 6 (1), OCtober - December 1961).

North, J., BlacKs and Whites Together, (New Republic 187, November,
1982) •

Ntobe, S., Sowetoaod After. A Diary of urban unrest in 1976,
(South African OUtlook 107, February 1977).

Nzo, A., ANt Press Statement. Statement Issued by the Secretary
General of the AIle, Lusaka, August 1985.

NZo, A., Confrontation. The Battle lines are drawn up, (ANC, 1970).
NZo, A., Message of the National ExecutIve COllllitteeof the ANC,

London, July 30th, 1986.
Nzo, A., Statement by the National Executive Committee of the ANC on

the current situation in Southern Africa. ANC, 16 March 1984.
NZo, A., Vorster·s Double Strategy, (World Marxist Review 19, June

1976) .

Nyathl, E.V., (Translator), It is now the end. Are you the real
leader? Translated from the original title "sekufike Ekugcineni"
SRC Press, UnIversIty of Natal, Durban, (nd). (Pamphlet).

Nixon, C.R., The Conflict of Nationalisms in South Africa, (World
PolitIcs, 11, 1958).

21 Years of OAU, (Africa Insight 14 (2), 1984).
"OAU Strategy for the Liberation of South Africa. The new sItuation

in Southern Africa and the position of the oppressed majority in
an apartheid South AfrIca.- Statement by the NEC of the ANC,
24 March 1980.

Obery, A New Road to SocIalIsm, (Work In progress 48, July 1987).
Oil Tank Glow. Synthetic fuel project sabotaged, (Time, 16 June

1980) •

OUver Tambo. Interviewed by Ted Koppel and Richard Kaplan of ABC
News, 28 January 1987.

O'Meara, P., South AfrIca: the politics of change, (Current History
80, March 1981).

Only then did we answer violence with vIolence. Documenting the
liberation struggle, (Resister, (Journal of the COllmittee on
South African war resistance) 42, February - March 1986).

Opposition Leader - Sabata Dalindyebo, (Work in Progress 18, 1981).
Pahad, E., Save the Freedom fighters, (World MarxIst Review 23,

Pebruary 1980). (This article also appeared In the Sunday
Express of 18 November 1979).

 
 
 



The Pan-African COll9ress of South Africa - Whom does it serve? ANC,
London, 1968.

Parker, A., The first of two reports frollAngola, 1969, (Personality,
1969.08.28).

Pathway to power or road to confrontation, (To the Point, '1979.11.16).

Perlnham, B.M., Fanon and the revolutionary peasantry - The Algerian
. case, (The Journal of Modern African Studies 11 (3), 1973).

"Pollee Agents at Work". Document issued by the ANC, (nd), single
page (Author's Collection).

Political Prisoners in South Africa, (lOAF (International Defence
and Aid fund) 17, July 1985).

Pomeroy, W.J., The resistance movements against apartheid in South
Africa, (Freedom ways 1"(3), Third Quarter, 1971).

Potgieter, H.P., Die strategie van Ernesto "CheN Guevara, (Institute
for Strategic Studies, Strategic Review, UniversIty of-Pretoria
(ISSUP), September 198~).

Potgieter, H.P., The strategy of Vo Nguyen Giap, (InstItute for
Strategic Studies, Strategic RevIew, UniversIty of Pretoria
(ISSUP), January 1983).

"Poqo. Poqo. Poqo." Document issued by the PAC, (nd), single page
(Author's Collection).

Prior, A., South African Exile Politics; A case study of the ANC and
the SACP, (Journal of Contemporary African Studies 3 (1/2),
October 1982 - April 1983).

Problems of organisation in the ANC, (Liberation l~, November 1955).

Profile of the AfrIcan National Congress, PUblication of the World
Council of Churches, February 1971.

.
Raboroko, P.N., Congress and the Africanists: (1) The Africanlst Case,

(Africa South { (3), April - June 1960).

Radu, M" The African National Congress: Cadres and Credo, (Problems
of Communism, July - August 1987).

Rake, A., Pattern of South Africa's Emergency, (Africa South In Exile
5 (l ),October - December 1960).

RamdhanI, N., Apparent shifts in Soviet Policy towards South Africa:
The implications for the African National Congress (AMe) and the
Communist Party (SACP), Unpublished research paper of the
Inkatha Institute, Durban, November 1987.

 
 
 



Resha, R., The United Nations: What can it do? (Objective Justice
2 (l), January 1910).

Resolutions, pamphlet published by the ANC dealing with the organisa-
tion's point of view on the armed struggle; the policy of bantu-
stans; detente, and South Africa's involvement in Angola. np.
nd. (six pages).

Rich P., Insurgency, Terrorism and the Apartheid system in South
Africa, (Political Studies XXXii, 196{).

Riley, S., South Africa. A deadly new phase of warfare, (Macleans
96, 1963.06.06 )•

RobInson, C., Delicate peace with Apartheid. Mozambique - South
Africa Pact, (The Nation 239, 198{.09.22).

Rogers, R., Learning liberation: Exiles from apartheid seek links
with British and Dutch students, (New Statesman 99, 1960.01.25).

The Same Boat, {Africa South in ExileS (2), January - March 1961).
SOMAFCO. Official opening 21 - 23 August 1985. Progress Report.

Special Edition. Amsterdam, 1985. (21 pages)
Sasol blast rocks South Africa, (Southern Africa 12 (6), July -

August 1980).
Second Conference of Non-Aligned States, Cairo, 5th october 196~.

Memorandum SUbmitted by the ANC of SA to the Second Conference
of Non-Aligned States, ANC, Dar-es-Salaam, 1964.

·Secret Bases in Zambia·, (To the Point, 1913.02.10).
September, R., ANC Speaks, (Africa 27, November 1973).
The sinister collaboration of the Federal RepUblic of Germany with the

diabolic system of Apartheid. Statement by the African National
Congress of South Africa, ANC, Morogoro, Tanzania, 1912.

Sino-Soviet rivalry in Africa, (Africa Institute Bulletin, November
198{) •

Slovo, J. and Nzo, A., South African Communist Party-African National
Congress: An Alliance forged in struggle. Speeches by Joe Slovo
and Alfred Nzo at the 65th anniversary meeting of the SACP,
London, July 1966.

Smith, J., Breyten Breytenbach and the ANC. np, nd.
Some facts on the situation confronting the national liberatory

movement in the final challenge of the power of the White supre-
macists South African RepUblIc state. SACP publication, 1962/63(7)

SomerVille, K., The USSR and Southern Africa since 1916, (The Journal
of Modern African StUdies 22 (1), 198{).

Some Stood Up, (New Republic 152, January 1965).

 
 
 



from South AfrIca's Government: An official report on race troubles
In South Africa, (U.S, News and World Report 1960.0~.18).

South Africa on Trial. Behind the Rlvonia Case. ANC, London,
1964 (?).

South Africa, Trial by Torture. The Case of the 22. Report by the
International Defence and Aid Fund, London, May 1970.

South African Studies I, Guerrilla Warfare, ANC Information Bureau,
London, 1970.

.South African women fight for liberation. ANC Women's Section,
Lusaka, 1981 (?).

Southern Africa; the escalation of a conflict. SIPRI, Stockholm,
1976.

Southern Africa: A smuggled account from a guerrilla fighter,
(Ramparts, October 1969).

The Spear meets Tiger Ingwe. ANC Women's Section, Lusaka, nd.
Split In the ANC's ranks. Nationalists and communist factions clash,

(Drum, August 1977).
Spotlight on South Africa, (ANt News Digest 9 (13), March 1971).
The Spotlight on Soweto. World Peace Council and the ANC (SA), 1976.
State of Emergency for South African rulers, (Azania Frontline II,

September 1985).
The State of Emergency, the Resistance and what needs to be done.

np, 1986.

"Stay at Home- Document issued by ANC, (nd), single page (Author's
Collection) •

Stokke, O. and Widstrand, C. (eds), PAC: Mounting Black resistance
inside Azania, Report by the Scandinavian Institute of African
StUdies on the OAU Conference on Southern Africa, held in Oslo,
from 9 - 14 April 1973.

Stone, L., Theories of Revolution, (World Politics xviii (18),
January 1966).

The Story of the Communist Party. Two page pamphlet presumably
released by the SACP, Johannesburg, 1961.

The Story of Simon and Jane. ANC booklet published by the External
MissIon, 1969 (?). (Original Copy)

 
 
 



Swazi base for South Afrlcan guerrillas, (Foreign Report 534.,
1978.05.11). .

Swilling, M., The Politics .0£ Negotiations, (Work in Progress 50/51,
OCtober - November 1987).

Tambo, ~., Addressing the Columbia Coalition for a free South Africa.
ColUmbia University, April 1985, ANt, London, 1985. (four pages)

Tambo, O. and Chikerema, J.R.D., ANC-ZAPU military alliance 19 August
1967, lANe, 1970).

Tambo, 0., APartheid a threat to Africa's survival. ~NC pamphlet,
15 pages, 1971.,);,.

Tambo, 0., Appeal of the ANC on the 70th anniversary of its founda-
tion. Letter by Oliver TambO published by the ANC's 70th
anniversary committee, Lusaka, 1981.

Tambo, 0., The Black reaction, (Issue: The Quarterly Journal of
Africanist Opinion 4- (3), ·1974:).

Tambo, 0., A call for an intensified international campaign for the
release of Nelson R01ihlahla Mandela and all other South African
Political Prisoners. ANC(S~), 1982.

Tambo, 0., Capture the Citadel, (ANC, 1970).
Tambo, 0., Freedom or death. A call to revolution, (ANC, 1970).
Tambo, 0., Here no one surrenders, (ANC, 1.July 1987).
Tambo, 0., Nelson Mandela says - Unite, Mobilise, fight on, (ANt,

1980 (?».

Tambo, 0., Plenary address presented at the Sixteenth Annual meeting
of the African Studies Association, Syracuse, 31 October -
3 November 1973. ANC, London, 1973 (Transcript of address).

Tambo, 0., Racism in Isolation, (Marxist Review 23, March 1980).
Tambo, 0., Power to the People. Statement issued by the ANC shortly

after the outbreak of the Soweto uprising, Lusaka, 23 June 1976.
TambO, 0., 1984: - South Africa's year of the women: A Call to the

peoples, (ANC, November 1983).
Tambo, 0., Umkhonto we Sizwe, (African Revolution 1 (1), May 1963).
Tambo, 0., Unpublished address to the Smith College FaCUlty ClUb,

UK, November 1963.
Tambo, 0., We are committed Internationalists, (New Times, 1980.01. 02)
Tambo, O. and Chikerema, J.R.D., We shall win. 1968, (~, 1970).

 
 
 



Tambo, 0., Will you fight for Apartheid?, (,\Ne, 1982).
Techniques of'itev01t, (Africa South In ExUe 6 (1), October - December

1961). 'i'

Terrorist goal: Prepare for war against Whites, (U.S. News and World
Report, 21 August 1978 L.

Thormeyer, H.G. (ed), Krieg geqen SOdafrika (Afrika-Post 10, May 1963)
Three ANC members sentenced to death: press release, 20 August 1981.

ANC, New York, 1981. (one page)
Trans-Africa Leader says U.S. knew of BHit Squads", (Jet 60,

1981.09.03).
Troup, F., The Height of Treason, (Africa South in Exile 5 (4), July -

September 1961) .i?;~

Troup, P., four years of treason, (Africa South in Exile 5 (2),
January - March. 1961).

Tucker, G.E., Machiavelli and Fanon: Ethics, violence and action,
(The Journal of Modern African Studies 16 (3), 1978).

Umkhonto we Sizwe, (Assegai 1 (1), January 1963).
Umkhonto we Sizwe Manifesto, (State of War, COSAWR, London, nd).
United Action for Peoples Power. Message from the NEC of the ANC to

the people of South Africa on the occasion of the ANC's 76th
anniversary, 8 January 1988.

Uys, S., I Plead not Guilty, (The New Republic 1t9, 1963.12.28).
Uys, S., The Referendum and After, (Africa South in Exile 5 (2),

January - March 1961).
Van ~wegen, H.J., Die Ontploolng van Swart Nasionalisme In Suid-

Afrika: die South African Native Convention, Bloemfontein,
March 1909, (Acta Academica 9, UOVS, 1976).

Van der Merwe, K., Tien Jaar van Terreur, (Die Huisgenoot 1 - 11,
2{ September - 3 December 1971).

Vanneman, P. and Martin, J., Shaping Soviet African Policy, (Africa
Insight 10 (1), 1980).

Vanneman, P., Soviet Policy in Southern Africa In 1982: Some develop-
ments and considerations, (AfrIca Insight 12 (1), 1982).

VersI, A., The Rope that will strangle PretorIa, (New African, May
1982) •

Venter, H.C., Black political organisations in South Africa - the UDF,
AZAPO and Inkatha, (Journal of Contemporary History 10 (1),
April 1985).

 
 
 



Victory to the People ,of South Africa and ZimbabWe, (Freedom ways
20 (1), 1980). '

Van den Bosch, A., Reappraisal in south Africa, (The Yale Review
537 (7), October 1963).

Von den Ropp, K., The Harare Non-Migned Suuit, (Aussen Pol1tik
38 (l), 1987) .

Von den Ropp, l., South Africa: Revolution in a changing environ-
ment, (Aussen Politlk 36 (~), 1985).

Walshe, P.• The OrigIn of African Political Consciousness In South
Africa, (The Journal of Modern African StUdies 7, 1969).

War Preparation. Pamphlet issued by the ANt (SA), 1963 (?).
A War South Africa cannot lose, (International Business Week J2 (5),

1983.07.04).
Watson, R., South Africa. A New round of violence, (Newsweek 101,

1983. 06. 06 ) •

Weiss, P.F.D., Die Kommunistiese Programme in Afrika, (Afrika
Institute BUlletin, Junie 1964).

Welch, C.E., The OAU and Human Rights: Towards a new definition,
(The Journal of Modern African StUdies 19 (3), 1981).

Wolpe, H., Capitalism and cheap labour power In South Africa. From
segregation to Apartheid, (Economy and Society 1 (4), November
1972 ).

Woodson, D.C., The Speeches of Albert J. Luthuli, (African Journal,
1968) •

World Campaign for the release of South African political prisoners,
(Apartheid News, March 198~).

Ajala, A., Pan Africanism, Evolution, Progress and Prospects. London,
1973.

ANC. Select writings on the Freedom Charter. 1955 - 1985. A Sechaba
Commemorative PUblication. ANC. London, 1985.

ANC Speaks. A collection of important documents on the ANC since the
1950's. Series of documents issued by the ANC's External
Mission, Dar-es-Salaam, September, 1977.

,.African National Congress of South Africa. A Short History, 1971.
'~~r:';'

Adam, H., Modernizing Racial Domination; South Africa's Political
Dynamics. Berkley, 1971.

 
 
 



Barrell, R.,f'lK the ANC's armed struggle. Penguin Forum Series,
London, 1990. ..

Bell, J.B., The~yth of the Guerrilla: Revolutionary Theory and
Malpractice. New York., 1971.

Benson, M., The African Patriots. The Story of the African National
Congress of South Africa. Faber and Faber, London, 1963.

Benson, M., Chief Albert Luthull of South Africa. Oxford University
Press, London, 1963.

Benson, M., Nelson Mandela. PenquinBooks, London, 1985 (?).

Benson, H., South Africa: The Struggle for a Birth Right. PengUin
Books, New York, 1966.

Brooks, A. and Brickhill, J., WhirlWind before the storm. Inter-
national Defence and Aid Fund, London, 1980.

Carlson,. J., No neutral ground. New York,Croliwell, 1973.
Carter, G.M. and Karis, T. and Schulz, N., South Africa's Transkel.

The Politics of Domestic ColonialislR. Heineman, London, 1967.
Cervenka, Z., The Organisation of African Unity and Its Charter.'

C. Hurst and Company, London, 1968.
Chailand, G., Revolution In the Third World. Myth and Prospects.

The Harvester Press, Sussex, 1976.
Clarke, J.H. (ed), Pan-Africanism and the Liberation of Southern

Africa. African Heritage StudIes Association, New York, 1978.
Coetzee, C.J., Politleke veranderinge en tendense in ~rlka.

Universitelt van Potchefstroom, Potchefstroom, 1973.
Cronje, G. (ed), KUltuurbefnvloeding tussen Blankes en Bantoes in

Suid-Afrika. Pretoria, Van Schalk, 1968.
Davenport, T.R.H., South AfrIca. A Modern History, 3rd Edition,

Macmillan SA, JohannesbUrg, 1987.
DaVidson, B., The People's Cause. A History of guerrillas in Africa.

Longman Studies in AfrIcan History, Essex, 198!.
Davidson, B.,Slovo, J. and Wilkinson, A.R., Southern Africa: The New

Politics of Revolution. Penguin, London 1976.
Davis, S.M., Apartheid's Rebels. Inside South Africa's Hidden War.

AD Donker, Cape Town, 1987.

 
 
 



De KOCK, W., Usuthu. Cry for peace. Open Hand Press, Cape Town,
1986.

Denton, J., Report of the United states Senate SUb-committee on
Security and Terrorism in Southern Africa. Washington, 1982.
(Booklet)

De VllUers, H.H., Rivon! a. Operation Mayibuye. Afr ikaanse Pers
Boekhandel, Johannesburg, 196{.

Entelis, J.P., The Revolution Instltutionalised. West View Press,
Colorado, 1986.

Felt, E., South Africa: The Dynamics of the African National
Congress. Oxford UniversIty Press, London, 1962.

Feit, E., Urban Revolt in South AfrIca 1960 - 196{: A Case Study.
Northwestern University Press, 1971.

Feld, M.D •• The Structure of Violence. Armed Forces as Social
Systems. SAGE PUblication, Beverly Hills, 1977.

Gallaghy, T., South Africa in Southern Africa. The intensifying
vortex of violence. Praeger Special Studies, 1985 (?).

Gastrow, S., Who's Who in South African Politics. Ravan Press,
JOhannesburg, 1986.

GerassI, J., Towards RevolutIon. Weldenfeld and NIcholson, London,
1971.

Gerhart, G.M., Black Power In South Africa. The Evolution of an
Ideology. University of California Press, Berkeley, 1978.

Gibson, R., African Liberation Movements. InstItute of Race
Relations, Oxford University Press, London, 1972.

Grobler, J., A Decisive Clash? A short history of Black protest
politics in South Africa, 1875 ~ 1976. Acacia Books,
Pretoria, 1988.

Grundy, K.W., Guerrilla Struggle in Africa. An Analysis and PrevIew,
Crossman Publishers, New York, 1971.

Grundy, K.W., The Militarization of South African Politics. Oxford
University Press, OXford, 1988.

Hindson, D., Pass Controls and the Urban African Proletariat. Ravan
Press, Johannesburg, 1987.

Hoagland, J., South Africa: CiVilization in Conflict. Houghton
Mifflin, Boston, 1972.

Hodgkin, T., African Political Parties. An Introductory Guide.
PengUin Books, London, 1961.

 
 
 



Hooker, J.R., Black Revolutionary:
COllllunlsllto Pan AfricanislII.

George Padmore's Path from
Pall Mall Press, London, 1967.

Hooper, C., BrIef Authority, Collins, London, 1960.
Holland, H., The Struggle. A History of the African National

Congress. Grafton Books, London, 1989.
Horrell, H., Action, Reaction and Counter Action. SAJRR, Johannes-

burg, 1971.

Horrell, M., (ed), A survey of Race Relations in South Africa, see
also SERIES.

Johns, S. and Hunt Davis, R. (eds), Mandela, Tambo and the African
National

Congress: The Struggle Against Apartheid. 19~8 - 1990. Oxford
University Press, London, 1991.

Kane-Berman, J., Soweto: Black Revolt, White Reaction. Ravan Press,
Johannesburq, 1978.

Karis, T. and Carter, M. (eds), From Protest to Challenge. A Docu-
mentary History of African Politics in South Africa 1882 - 196~.
4 Volumes, Hoover Institute Press, Stanford University,
California, c 1912. Paperback edition 1987:
VolUlle 1, Protest and Hope, 1882 - 193~,
Volume 2, Hope and Challenge, ·1935 - 1952,
Volume 3, Challenge and Violence, 1953 - 1964, and
Volume 4, Political Profiles, 1882 - 1964.

Kotze, D.A., African Politics in South Africa, 1964 - 1974. Van
Schaik, Pretoria, 1915.

Kruger, D.W., The Making of a Nation, Macmillan, Johannesburg, 1969.
Kunert, D., Glasnost. New Thinking and the ANC-SACP Alliance. IFF,

Bryans ton, 1991.
Kuper, Leo., An African Bourgeoisie, Race Class and Politics In South

. Africa. Yale University Press, New Haven, 1965.
La Guma, A., Apartheid. A Collection of writlnqs on South African

Racism by South Africans. L. Wishart and Co. f.ondon, 1972.
Laurence, P., Death Squads. Apartheid's Secret Weapon. Penguin,

London, 1990.
Lee, F., Sudafrika vor der Revolution. Fischer verlag, Frankfurt am

Main, 1973.

 
 
 



Legum, C. {ed), Vorster's Gamble for Africa. How the Search for
Peace Failed. Rex Collins, London, 1976.

Legum,C. (ed). Pan-Africanism, A Short Political Guide, Pall Mall
Press, London, 00.

Legum, C. and Legum. C. (eds), South Africa: CrisIs for the West.
Pall Hall Press, London, 1964.

l.erumo. A., Fifty FightIng Years. The CommunIst Party of South
AfrIca, 1921 - 1971. Inkululeko Publication, London, 1971.
(A. Lerumo is the nom de plume for Michael Harmel).

Lodge, T., Black Politics in South Africa Since 1945. Ravan Press,
Johannesburg, 1983.

Louw, C. (compHer), Journey to the ANC. Reports on a visit to
Windhoek, Harare and Lusaka. Voorbrand pUbllkasies, Cape Town,
1989.

Louw, R., Four Days in Lusaka; Whites!n a changing Society.
Published by the Five Freedoms Forum, Johannesburg, June 1989.

LUdi, G. and Grobbelaar, B., The AmazIng Hr. Fischer. Nasionale
Boekhandel, Cape Town, 1966.

Luthul1, A., Let My People Go. Collins, Fontana Books, Glasgow, 1962.
Macfarlane, L.J., Violence and the State. Thomas Nelson and Sons,

London, 1974.
Mandela, N., No Easy Walk to Freedom. Heineman, London, 1965.
Mandela Speaks: Statements from Nelson Mandela to the People of

South Africa. i\NC (SA), London, 1986.
Mbekl, G., South Africa: The Peasants' Revolt. PengUin Books,

London, 19H.
Meer, Fatima (ed), Resistance in the Townships. Hadlba pUblications,

Durban, 1989.
Meli, F., South Afr!ca Belongs to Us. A History of the ANC. Zimbabwe

Publishing House, Harare, 1988.
Mercer, D. and Mercer, G., From Shantytown to Forest; the Story of

Norman Duka. Liberation Support Movement, Richmond, 19H.
Michelman, C., The Black Sash of South Africa; a Case Study in

Liberalism. Oxford University Press, London, 1975.
Molete, Z.B., The Basic Documents of the Pan-Africanist Congress of

South Africa. PAC (SA) Secretary, Publicity and Information,
Lusaka, March 1965~

Morris, M., Armed Conflict in Southern AfrIca. A Survey of Regional
Terrorism from their beginnings to the Present. Jeremy Spence,
Cape Town, 1974.

 
 
 



Morris, M. and Steenkamp, W .• The SA African National Congress Rocket
Attack on Voortrekkerhoogte. Special Report published by the
Terrorist Research Centre. Cape Town, 1982.

Morris, M., Terrorism: The first full acccount in detail of terrorism
and insurgency in Southern Africa. Cape Town, 1971.

Moss, G., The Wheels Turn. South African Political TrIals
1976 - 1979. lUfF, Geneva, 1979.

Motlhabi, H., BlacK Resistance to Apartheid. A social-ethnic
analysis. Skotaville Publishers, Johannesburg, 1984.

Mtolo, B., Umkonto we Sizwe. The Road to the Left. Drakensberg
Press, Durban, 1966.

Munger, £.S., AfriKaner and African Nationalism. South African
Parallels and Parameters. Oxford University Press. London, 1967.

Nelson Handela, The Struggle is my life. International Defence and
Aid Fund for Southern Africa, London, May 1986.

Ngubane, J.K., An African Explains Apartheid. New York, 1963.
Niezing, J. (ed), Urban Guerrilla. StUdies on the Theory, Strategy

and Practice of Political Violence In Modern SocietIes.
Rotterdam University Press, Rotterdam, 1974.

Norval, M .• Inside the ANC. The Evolution of a TerrorIst Organization.
Selous Foundation Press, waShington, 1990.

NZo, A., South African National Congress. Interviews in Depth.
LSM Publication, Richmond, 1974.

Odendaa1, A., Vulcani Bantu! The beginning of Black Protest Politics
in South Africa to 1912. David Philip, Cape Town, 1984.

Oliver, G., Praat met die ANC. Taurus pUblications, Emmarentla, 1985.
Pampa1lis, J., National Struggle, Class Struggle in South Africa

Since 1870. np. nd.
Pike, H.R., A History of Communism in South Africa. Christian Mission

of South Africa, Germiston, 1985.
Polley, J.A. (ed), The Freedom Charter and the future. IDASA,

AD Donker, Johannesburg, 1989.
Pomeroy, W.J., Apartheid Axis. The United States and South Africa.

International PUblishers, New York, 1971.
A Profile of the African National Congress. World Council of

Churches, Geneva, 1971.
Ranger, T.O., Peasant Consciousness and Guerrilla War in ZimbabWe.

Zimbabwe Publishing House, Harare, 1985.

 
 
 



Reed, D., The Siege of Southern Africa. Macmillan, Johannesburg,
19H.

The Road to Freedom is Via the Cross. African National Congress,
Publicity and Information Bureau, London, 1975 (?).

Robertson, J., Liberalism in South Africa 1948 - 1963. Clarendon
Press, Oxford, 1911.

Rotberg, .1., Conflict and CompromIse in South Africa. David Philip,
Cape Town, 1980.

Roux, E., Time Longer than Rope, The Black man's struggle for free-
dom In South Africa. University of Wisconsin Press, Wisconsin,
1978.

Sarkesian, S.C., Revolutionary Guerrilla Warfare. Precedent PUblish-
ing Incorporated, Chicago, 1915.

Sizwe, No, One A7.anla, One Nation. The National Question in South
Africa. Zed Press, London, 1979.

South African Communists Speak: Documents from the History of the
South African Communist Party, 1915 - 1980. Inkululeko Press,
London, 1981.

~outh Africa in the 1980's. State of Emergency. Catholic Institute
for International Relations, London, 1986 (?). (Booklet)

South Africa's Treason Trial. Afrika PUblishers, JohannesbUrg, 1957.
South Africa; Trial by torture; the case of the 22. International

Defence and Aid Fund, London, 1970. (Booklet)
Southern Africa. The escalation of a conflict. A politico-military

stUdy. Stockholm International Peace Research Institute
(SIPRI), Stockholm, 1976.

Soref, H. and Greig, 1., The Puppeteers. An examination of those
organisations and bodies concerned with the elimination of the
White man In Africa. Tandem Books Ltd, London, 1965.

Suttner, R. and Cronin, J., 30 Years of the Freedom Charter. Ravan
Press, Johannesburg, 1986.

Strydom, L., Rivonia: Masker Af. Voortrekkerpers, Johannesburg,
196 ••

Terrorist Weapons. SAP booklet used by members of the South African
Police to help them identify weapons and explosives used by
South African insurgents, np, nd .

.Taber, R., The War of the Flea. Paladin, St. Albans, 1970.
Thompson, V.B., Africa and Unity: The evolution of Pan-Africanism.

Longman, London, 1969.

 
 
 



Turok, B., Strategic Problel1s in South Africa's Liberation Struggle:
A Cri tical Analysis. LSM Press, Richmond, 1974.

Unity in Action: A Photographic History of the ANC, 1912 - 1981.
ANC (SA), London, 1982.

Vermaak, C., Braam Fischer. The man with two faces. APB PUblishers,
Johannesburg, 1966.

Vermaak, C., The Red Trap. Communism and Violence in South Africa.
APB Publishers, Johannesburg, 1966.

Walse, P., Black Nationalism In South Africa. A Short History.
Ravan Press, Johannesburg, 1973.

Walshe, P., The Rise of African Nationalism in South Africa. The
African National Congress, 1912 - 1952. C. Hurst and Company,
London, 1970.

Weyl, ~., Traitors End. The Rise and Fall of the Communist Movement
In Southern Africa. Tafelberg, nd.

Winston, H., Strategy for a Black Agenda. A critique on new theories
of liberation in the United States and Africa. International
Publishers, New YorK, 1973.

Wolfson, J.G.E. (Comp), Turmoil at Turfloop. SAIRR, Johannesburg,
1976. (This is a summary of the Report of the Snyman and
Jackson Commission of Inquiry into the unrest at the University
of the North. )

Woronoff, J., The Organisation of African Unity. Methuen Scarecrow
Press, London, 1970.

Microfile Johannesburg, Sundry Trials, The State against Washington
Bongco and 4 others.

Supreme Court, Cape Division (Cape Town), Case CC 67/1966, The State
against Fred Carneson.

Regional .Court, Natal Division (PietermaritzbUrg), Case RC 508/1966 -
1967, The State against Albert Dhlomo and M.G. Mxenge.
Fischer
Supreme Court, Transvaal Division (Johannesburg), Case 375/1966, The
State against Abraham Fischer and 13 others (Also on micro-film from
Microfile, Johannesburg).

 
 
 



Supreme Court, Witwatersrand Local Division, Case 562/1965, 'J'heState
against Jackson'M. Fuzi1i and 4 others.

Microflle Johannesburg, Sundry Trials, Case SHJ 241/1963, The State
against Joe Gqabl.
Hlekanl
Mlcrofile Johannesburg, Sundry Trials, Case RC 8/1965, The state
against Stanford Hlekanl.
Khayingo
Mlcrofl1e Johannesburg, Sundry Trials, Case RC 6/1965, The State
against Ndodomzi Khaylngo and E.L. Mdoko.
Magwayl

Mlcrofl1e Johannesburg, Sundry Trials, Case RC 28/1965, The State
against M. Magwayf and 2 others.

MlcroflleJohannesburg, Sundry TrIals, Case RC 25/1965, The state
against Deliza Johnson Maklnane and 3 others.

Microflle Johannesburg, Sundry Trials, Case RC 12/1965, The State
against J. Mapollza.
Mbolompo
Mlcrofile Johannesburg, Sundry Trials, Case RC 240/1964, The state
against WIllie Mbolompo and 44 others.
Mgalunkulu
Mlcrofl1e Johannesburg, Sundry Trials, Case RC 26/1965, The State
against M. Mgalunkulu and 8 others.

Microfile Johannesburg, Sundry Trials, The State against Z.B. Molete.
Mtalana
Mlcrofile Johannesburg, Sundry Trials, Case RC 11/1965, The State
against D. Mtalana and M. Maxaki.

 
 
 



Regional Court, ~atal Division (Durban), Case RC 139/196., The State
against Pascal NgaKane and 2~ others, 3 volumes.

Supreme Court, Transvaal Division, Case 65/196., The state against N.
Mandel a and others. (Rivonia Trial. Also on micro-film from
Microfile, Johannesburg).

Microfile Johannesburg, Sundry Trials, The State against Miss L. van
der Riet.

Transvaal Archives Depot, Pretoria
The following reports are all obtainable from the Transvaal Archives
in Pretoria.
Balk, H., Report of the Commission of Enquiry 1nto the recent unrest

and disturbances in the Linokana and other native areas in the
district of Matico and in the native areas In adjoining
districts, Pretoria, • December 1957.

Diemont, M.A., Verslag van die Kommissie van Ondersoek na die gebeure
in Langa en Nyanga lokasies, in die dlstrik Wynberg, Kaap die
Goeie Hoop, op Maandag 21 Maart 1960. Pretoria, 1960.

Rabie, The Report of the Commission of Enquiry into Security Legis-
lation, R/P 90, 1981, Government Printer, Pretoria, 1981.

Snyman, J.H., Verslag van die kommissie wat benoem Is om ondersoek In
te stel na die gebeure op 20 tot 22 November 1962, te Paarl, en
die oorsake wat daartoe aanleidlng gegee het, Blouboek, Republiek
van Suid Afrika, R/P 51, Government Printer, Pretoria, 1963.

Van Heerden, J.A.C. Departmental Committee of Enquiry into the Pondo-
land Disturbances, Bizana, 11 October 1960, Pretoria, 1960.
(Restricted).

Wessels, P.J., Verslag van die Kommissie van Ondersoek na die gebeure
te Sharpeville en Evaton lokasies in die Vereenlg1ngen Vander-
bljlpark distrfkte in die Transvaal op 21 Maart 1960, Pretoria,
1961.

Bureau of Information, Talking with the ANC. Government Printer,
Pretoria, 1986.

 
 
 



Union of South Africa, Debates of the House of Assembly, 1950 - 1961.

Republic of South Africa, House of Assembly Debates, 1961 - 1988.

Statutes of the Republic of South Africa, 1965 - 1973.

Oliver, J. (ed), Communism In Africa, South African Information
Service, Perskor, Pretoria, 1978.

The following newspapers have been consulted for the perIod 1960 to
the middle of 1990. Consultation was mainly based on important dates
and events during this period.
(a) Dally Newspapers
Die Beeld (Pretoria), 1980 - 1990.

Die Burger (Cape Town), Select issues.
Business Day (Johannesburg).
The Cape Times (Cape Town).
The Citizen (JohannesbUrg), Select issues, 1984 - 1988.

The Daily Dispatch (East London).

The Diamond Fields Advertiser (Kimberley), 1960 - 1970.

The Evening Post (Johannesburg).
The Financial Mail (Johannesburg), Select Issues, 1986 - 1990.

The Los Angeles Times (Los Angeles), 198~.06.21.

The Natal Mercury (1)urban) (Since 1988 the paper has been part of
The Daily News).

The Natal Witness (Pietermarltzburg).
New Nation (Johannesburg), 1989 - 1990.

The New York Times (New York), Select issues, 1983 - 1988.

 
 
 



The World (Johannesburg), 1958 - 1964.
(b) SUnday Newspapers
Rapport (Johannesburg), 1980 - 1990.
The Sunday Express (Johannesburg).
The Sunday Star (Johannesburg).
The Sunday Times (Johannesburg).

ANC. Directives to all regions and branches, 1963.03.10. Issued by
the underground ANC.

MlC. Directives to all regions and branches, 1963. OL 25. Issued by
the underground ANC.

ANC. Directives to all regions and branches. What do we do,
1963.05.01. Issued by the underground ANC.

•••• ••••ANC. DirectIves to all regions and branches, 1963.06.12. Issued by
the underground ANe.

ANC. DIrectIves to all regions and branches, 1963.07.10. Issued by
the underground ANe.

The ANC Is alive. Umkhonto we Sizwe Fights on, 1963.08.08. Issued by
the underground ANe.

Arusha Conference: Programme of Action adopted at the Arusha Confer-
ence, 14 December 1987, ANC, Arusha, TanzanIa, 1987.

Arusha Conference: DeclaratIons adopted at the Conference (of the]
Peoples of the World against Apartheid for a Democratic South
Africa, Arusha, Tanzania, 1987.

 
 
 



Letter by M.G. Buthe1ezl to Mr. G.M. Mxenge, Umlazi Township, Durban.
Letter dated Hi october 1965.

Letter by T.A. Carr (nom de guerre for PAC secretary in Swaziland) to
ftr.C.T. Uys in Durban, Natal. Letter dated 21 August 196~.

Letter by Abram Fischer to advocate H.J. Hanson, Johannesburg. Letter
dated 22 January 1965 (t pages).

The Freedom Charter. ANC, Johannesburg, 1955.
Freedom Radio, Letter addressed to "Dear Chief" informing the reader

that the ANC has decided to put into operation an underground
radio to advocate the freedom struggle. The letter is dated
6 May 1963 and signed "Amand1a".

The Indian People. Attack and counter attacK. A single typewritten
sheet issued by the ANC, nd.

June 16th - Freedom Day. ANt, 1963.
June 26th; South African Freedom Day. A Brief History and Back-

ground. ANC (SA), Mission in Exile, 1976.
Kabwe Consultative Conference: African National Congress National

Consultative Conference, Lusaka, June 1985: Commission on Cadre
Policy, PolItical and Ideological Work. Internal Commission
Report, Commission on Strategy and Tactics. ANC, Lusaka,
June 1985. (3t pages).

Documents of the Second National Consultative Conference of the
African National Congress, Zambia, 16 - 23 June 1985.

Documents of the ANC Conference "People of the World United Against
Apartheid for a Democratic South Africa, Arusha, Tanzania,
1 - t December 1967.

Leballo, P.K., Press Release by the PAC of South Africa. Department
of Publicity and Information, 20 March 1963.

Luthuli, A., Presidential address by Albert Luthuli, President-
General of the African National Congress given at the 47th
Annual National Conference of the African National Congress in
nurban, Natal, 12 - 13 December 1959.

ANC: Letter by Griffiths Mxenge to Rowley Arenstein, Lincoln House,
Masonic Grove, Durban. Letter dated 20 December 1965.

Nokwe, D., Executive Report sUbmitted to the African National Con-
gress's Annual National Conference, Durban, December 1959.

Nokwe, D., The Federation of Free African Trade Unions of South
AfrJca. The African National Congress comments. ANC,
Johannesburg, October 1959.

 
 
 



Nokwe. D .• Memorandum su~mitted by the African National Congress to
the 1959 session of the General Asseably of the United Nations
on the question of race conflict In ,South Africa resulting from
the policies of Apartheid of the Government of the Union of
South Africa. Johannesburg, 1959.

NZo, A .• African National Congress (SA) Press Release. ANC. np.
1976.10.20. (13 pages).

Operation Mayibuye. Johannesburg, 1963 (?) (six page typewritten
docu.ent).

Operatl on Mayibuye. Copy of typewr 1tten document contai ned 1n the
Carter and Karls Microfilm Collection, vol. 21 B.

Outllnesof a syllabus for a brief course on the training of
or9anisers. ANC.Johannesburg, 1963.

Report of the National Executive Committee of the ANC, i6th Annual
National Conference, Durban, Decell.ber1958 (authors collection).

Radio Freedom/Freedom Radio: Full text of inaugural broadcast made
by the ANC's Freedom Radio (also known as Radio Liberation),
Wednesday 26 June 1963.

SACP; The New Year - Some tasks and perspectives. SACP. Johannes-
burg, 1962 (?).

SACP: The Revolutionary Way Out. Statement made by the Central
Committee of the South African Communist Party. Johannesburg,
1964 (?).

SACP; The Road to South African Freedom. Programme of the South
African Communist Party. JohannesbUrg, 1962.

Sisulu, W .• Letter written by W.Sisulu to the Secretary of the ANC
of Northern Rhodesia, ANC. Lusaka, letter dated 6 June 1963.

Some facts on the situation confronting the National Liberation Move-
mentin the final challenge of the power of the white supremacist
~outh African Republic State. A five page document that appears
to have come from the South African Communist Party. nd.

A Statement'by the Emergency Committee of the African National
Congress. ANC, 1960.0i.Ol.

A Statement by the Central Committee of the SACP. Department o~
Education, SACP. Johannesburg, February 1963.

Umkhonto we Sizwe - Army of the Liberation Movement. The ANC spear-
heads Revolution, Lebal10 No! ANC. May 1963.

The Voice of the ANC about passes for women. Document issued by the
Durban Regional Committee of the ANC, Durban. January 1963.

 
 
 



8. SERIES, SURVEYS AND OTHER SIftILARPUBLICATIONS
Africa Confidential, 1980 - July 1991.
Africa Contemporary Record, 1968 - 198•.

Africa Diary, 1962 - 1989.

Africa Re·port, 1980 - 1969.

The African Communist~ (Individual copies for the period 1963 - 1980
and all copies for the period 1980 - 1989. )

The AfrlcanNatlonal1st 1 (2), Decellber 1976. (single copy).

Amandla Matla 5 (2), 197,6 (s Ingle copy).
ANC Bulletin, June - July 1959.

Asseqal I (1). January 1963 (single copy).

Carter and Karis MicrofIlm Collection. (University of Zululand,
Umlazl Extramural Division, Durban. Complete collection.)

Dawn Souvenir Issue, 1986 {single issue).
Defence and Aid Fund Newsletter 5, 196i (single copy).
Drum, 1963 - 196••

Frank Talk, 198. - 1985.
Freedom, also known as Inkululeko Freedom, 1966 (single copy).
Izwe-Lethu 9, June 1965 (single copy).
Ingaba Ya Basebenzi 1, January 1981 (single copy).
Jana Shakti, 1980 - 1986.

 
 
 



Ob1ector 3 (2), 1985 (single copy).
The Pan Afrlcanlstcongress Newsletter 2 (1), Karch 1963 (single

copy).
Peace Freedom and SociaIJsm 7 (4). Aprll 1964 (single copy).

Sechaba, 1980 - 1991 (complete set).
Spotlight South AfrIca, ANC newsletter 3 (32) August 1965 (single

copy).
Spotlight South Africa 5, July 1990 (sin91e copy).
South African Institute of Race Relations. Annual Survey of Race

Relations 1n South Africa, 1958 ~ 1990.

South African Update, July 1989 - July 1991.
Umsebenzl, 1985 - 1988.
Umxoxi, 1985 - 1987.
Voice of Women, 1 (1), Karch 1971 (single copy).

9. SOUTH AFRICAN BROADCASTING CORPORATION (SABC); COMMENTARY

Die Bekamplng van Terrorisme, 1981.05.07.
Die Stryd Teen Terrorlsme in Suid-Mrika, 1981. 09. 03.
SA-Welslaeln die Terreurstryd,1981. 09.15.
Vakbonde en Polltlek, 1982.03.26.
Die Sowjet-Unle In Suider-Afrika, 1982.03.29.

 
 
 



Umkhonto we Sizwe - Skepplng van die SAKP, 1983.03.15.

Die ANC se Offensief, 1983.03.16.
Ole Ultwissing van Buitelandse Terroristebasisse, 1983.05.23.
Die Vergeldlngsaanva1, 1983.05.2 •.
Ole Antwoord van die ANC, 1983.05.25.

Lesotho ontken ANC-verbintenlsse, 1983.05.25.
SUider-A£rlka se Keuse, 1983.05.26.

Reaksie op die Maputo Aanval, 1983.05.27.
Die Bom-ontplof£lngs In Hi11brow en die ANC, 1983.08.08.
Die Redes vir die Aanva10p die ANC-basis in Maputo, 1983.10.17.
Reaksie op die Aanva1 op die ANC-basls In Maputo, 1983.10.18.
Hosambiek en Terrorlsme, 1983.10.19.
Suid-Afrlka se Be1eid teenoor Sulder-Afrlka, 1983.10.19.
Ole ANC In Lesotho en Swaziland, 1983.11.23.
Ole ANC, 1983.12.12.
Brltse Wetgewlng teen Terrorlsme, 1984.02.06.
Vredestekens ult Maputo, 1984.02.08.
Die ANC se Verswakte Poslsie, 1984.05.23.
Die Kwynende ANC, 198i.06.22.
Die Verwerping van Gewe1d as Po1itleke Opsie, 198i.07.09.
ANC Infl1trasle, 198i.08.20.
SA se verwerping van Onderhande11ngs met die ANC, 198i.07.10.
Teen Revolusion~re Optrede, 198i.lO.lO.
Die ANC, 1985.02.18.
Optrede teen die ANC, 1985.06.17.
Verskepte ANC Terreur, 1985.06.28.
Dla100g met Terrorlste, 1985.10.21.
Hls1ei deur die ANC, 1985.10.25.

 
 
 



Vryheidsvegters, 1986.03.20.
Die ANC Stel sy Saak, 1986.06.04.

10. Stml'IARYOF WORLD BROADCASTS (THE BRITISH BROADCASTING
CORPORATION BBC)

Coetzee, P.J., Die Geskiedenls van dIe South AfrIcan Congress of
Democrats, MA, RAU, 1977.

DanIel, A.J.C., Radical Resistance to Minority Rule In South Africa,
1906 - 1965. Phd, State University of New York at Buffalo,
Buffalo, 1975.

Dorabjl, E.V., South African NatIonal Congress:
Violence to Sabotage between 1952 and 1964.
CalIfornia, Berkeley, 1979.

Change from Non-
Phd, University of

Feit, E., Conflict and Communication: An Analysis of the Western
Areas and Bantu EducatIon Campaigns of the African National
Congress of South Africa based on CommunicatIon and Conflict
Theories. Phd, University of Michigan, 1965.

Hendricks, J.P., From Moderation to Militancy. A StUdy of African
Leadership and Political Reactions in South Africa, 1936 - 1960,
Phd, University of Michigan, 1983.

Koster, J., Die Invloed van die SAKP op die Revolution~re Strategle
van die ANC. MA, RAU, Johannesburg, 1984.

Le Roux, C.J.B., Die Pan Afrlcanist Congress in Suid-Afrika, 1958 -
1964. MA, RAU, Johannesburg, August 1977.

Nelson, J.D., Some External Aspects of Internal Conflict within South
Africa: A Study of the Place of International Activities In the
Development of the African National Congress. Phd, George
Washington University, 1975.

Ranuga, T.~., Marxism and Black Nationalism In South Africa (AZANIA):
A Comparative and Critical Analysis of the Ideological Conflict
and Consensus between Marxism and Nationalism In the ANC, the
PAC and the BCM, 1920 - 1980. Brandeis University, Phd, 1983.

Said, Y.A., Racial Belief Systems of Nationalist Movements. A StUdy
of AngOla and South Africa. Phd, UniversIty of Denver, Colorado,December 1975.

 
 
 



Selfe, J., The Total onslaught and the Total Strategy. MA, University
of Cape Town, Cape Town, 1987.

Sonkosi, I., African opposition in South Africa from 1948 - 1969. An
Analysis of the AfrIcan National Congress of South Africa's Non-
Violent and Violent Actions. Phd, Free University of West
Berlin, September 1975.

Van der Kerwe, ~.J., 'n Stelselontledlng van Revolusion~re Aktiwi-
teite. Phd, University of Stellenbosch, 1980.

Colins, L.J., Recent Developments in South Africa and our Task.
United Nations Unit on Apartheid, Department of Political and
SecurIty Council Affairs, UN, New York, 1975. (Notes and
Documents, no. 26/1975).

La Guma, A., Apartheid and the Coloured People of South Africa.
United NattonsUnit on Apartheid, Department of Political and

. Security Council Affairs, UN, New York, 1972. (Notes and
Documents, no. 18/1972).

Leba11o, P., Statement by South African Liberation Movements to the
Special Committee on Apartheid. United Nations UnIt on Apart-
heId, UN, New York, 197.. (Notes and Documents, no. 6/197.).

Friedman, J.R., Basic Facts on the Republic of South Africa and the
Polley of Apartheid. United Nations Unit on Apartheid, Depart-
ment of Political and Security Council Affairs, UN, New York,
1977. (Notes and Documents, no. 8/1977).

Makatini, J., Time for Mobilization. Challenge of South Africa's
Military BUild-Up. United Nations Unit on Apartheid, Department
of Political and Security Council Affairs, UN, New York, 1978.
(No~es and Documents, no. 37/1978).

Mandela, N.R., Freedom, Justice and Dignity for all In south AfrIca:
Statements and ArtIcles by Nelson Mandela. United Nations Unit
against Apartheid, UN, New York, 1978~

Nalcker, M., The Defiance Campaign recalled. United Nations Unit on
Apartheid, Department of PolItical and Security Council Affairs,
UN, Ne~ York, 1972. (Notes and Documents, no. 11/1972).

Nzo, A., Address by Alfred Nzo, Secretary-General of the ANC (SA) to
the United Nations' Special CommIttee on Apartheid, 8 March 1913.
United Nations, New York, 7 June 1973.

Ogbu, E.E., Path to Peace in South Africa. United Nations Unit on
Apartheid, Department of PolItical and Security Council Affairs,
UN, New York, 1974. (Notes and Documents, no. 32/197.).

PilIso, M., South African Liberation Movements address the Special
Committee on Apartheid: Statement by M. Pl1iso of the ANC (SA).
United Nations Unit on Apartheid, UN, New York, 1974. (Notes
and Documents, no. 6/197.).

 
 
 



Resha, R .• Statement by R. Resha a member of the NEC of the ANC (SA)
at the l12th meeting of the Special Committee on the ApartheId
policies of the Government of South Africa, on 18 March 1969.
United Nations Unit on Apartheid, UN, New York, 1969.

Shope, H.W., Victory is certain: Struggle against Racism and Apart-
heid in South Africa. United Nations Unit on ApartheId, UN, New
York, 1978. (Notes and Docuaents, no. V1978).

Suttner, a., Why I wIll go to Prison. United Nations UnIt on Apart-
heid. UN, New York, 1976. (Notes and documents, no. 1/1976).

Tambo, 0., The Present stage of the Struggle against Apartheid in
South Africa. United Nations Unit on Apartheid, UN, New York,
July 1968.

Tambo, 0., The Victory of Our Cause is Assured. United Nations Unit
on Apartheid, UN, New York, 1976. (Notes and Documents, no. 33/
1976).

AfrIcan Group at the UnIted NatIons Observes the 70th Anniversary of
the African National Congress and the 20th Anniversary of
U~khonto we Sizwe; the military wing of the ANC. United Nations
Unit on Apartheid, UN, New York, 1982. (Notes and Docullents,
no. 10/1982).

African National Congress call for campaign for the release of
political prisoners; Zinzie Kandela appeals to United Nations
for protection of her mother. United NatIons Unit on Apartheid,
Department of Political and Security CouncIl Affairs, UN, New
York, 1973. (Notes and Documents, no. 5/1973).

African National Congress: Declaration of the National Executive
Committee of the African National Congress of South Africa,
110rogoro, 17 - 20 March 1975. United Nations Unit on Apartheid,
UN, New York, 1975. (Notes and Documents, no. 13/1975).

The Case for Mandatory Economic Sanctions Against South Africa by the
ANC (SA). United Nations Unit on Apartheid, Department of
Pol! tical and Security Council Affairs, UN, New York, 1980.
(Notes and Documents, no. 23/1980 ).

The Defiance Campaign of 1952. United Nations Unit on Apartheid,
Department of Political and Security CouncIl Affairs, UN, New
York, 1972. (Notes and Documents, no. 1/1972).

International Conference of Experts for the Support of Victims of
Colonialism and Apartheid in Southern Africa; Oslo, Norway
9 - Ii April 1973. United Nations Unit on Apartheid, Department
of Political and Security Council Affairs, UN, New York, 1973.
(Notes and Documents, no. 12/1973).

The Rivonia Trial- Ten Years after. United Nations Unit on Apart-
heid, Department of Political and Security CouncIl AffaIrs, UN,
New York, 1974. (Notes and Documents, no. 8/1974).

 
 
 



The Struggle Against Racism and Apartheid. United Nations Unit on
Apartheid, Department of Political and Security Council Affairs,
UN, New York, 1976. (Notes and Documents, no. 22/1976).

World Conference for Action against Apartheid; Lagos, Nigeria, 22 -
26 August, 1977. United Nations Unit on Apartheid, Department
of Political and security Council Affairs, UN, New York, 1977.
(Notes and documents, No. CONP. 2/1977).

13. OTHER SOURCES DEALING WITH THE ABC, SACP AND UKKHONTO WE SIZWE
For additional sources on the history of the l\NC, the SACP and
Umkhonto we Sizwe the reader may also turn to the following biblio-
graphies:
BOhmer, E.W., A Bibliographical and Historical Study of Left Radical

Movements and Some Alleged Left Radical Movements in South Africa
and NamIbia, 1900 - 1981. Unpublished MA Thesis in Library
Science, University of Stellenbosch, october 1984.

Kagan, A., The AfrIcan National Congress of South Africa: A Biblio-
graphy, (A Current Bibliography on African Affairs 15 (1), 1982 -
1983). This bibliography on the ANC was first published by the
United Nations Unit on Apartheid in its "Notes and Documents·
series In March 1982.

Wynne, S.J. (comp), South African Political Materials: A Catalogue
of the Carter-Karis Collection. Southern Africa Research
Archives Project, Bloomington, Indiana, 1977.

Telephone conversation with Prof. M. Hough, University of Pretoria,
1991. 06. 03.

 
 
 



MftfOUIICEftEN'l' OF TIll FORMTIOH or UfUCHOlft'OWE SIZe. FLYER, RELEASED
ON 16DECENB!R 1961

Units of Umkhonto we Sizwe today [December 16, 1961] carried out
planned attacks against government installations, particularly those
connected with the polley of apartheid and race discrIllination.

Uakhonto we Sizwe is a new, independent bOdy, formed by Africans. It
inclUdes in its ranks South Africans of all races. It is not
connected in any way with a so-called COllaittee for National
Liberation whose existence has been announced in the press. Umkhonto
we Sizwe will carry on the struggle for freedoll and deBocracy by new
methods, which are necessary to complement the actions of the
established national liberation organizations. Umkhonto we Sizwe
fully supports the natIonal lIberation movement, and our Ilembers,
jointly and individually, place thellselves under the overall
political guidance of that movement.

It Is, however, well known that the main natIonal liberation
organlsations in this country have consistently followed a policy of
non-violence. They have conducted themselves peaceably at all times,
regardless of government attacks and persecutions upon them and
despite all government~inspired attempts to provoke them to violence.
They have done so because the people prefer peaceful methods of
change to achieve their aspirations without the suffering and
bitterness of civil war. But the people"s patience is not endless.

The tIme comes in the life of any nation when there remain only two
choices: submit or fight. That time has now cOile to South Africa.
We shall not subm! t, and we have no choice but to hit back by all
means within our power in defence of our people, our future, and our
freedom.

 
 
 



The government has interpreted the peacefulness of the movement as
weakness; the people's non-vIolent policies have been ta~en as a
green light for governaent violence. Refusal to resort to force has
been interpreted by the government as an invitation to use armed
force against the people without any fear of reprisals. The aethods
of Uakhonto we Sizwe mark a break with that past.

We are striking out along a new road for the liberation of the people
of this country. The government policy of force, repression, and
violence will no longer be aet with nonviolent resistance onlyl The
choice is not ours; it has been made by the Nationalist government
which has re1ected every peaceable demand by the people for rights
and freedom and answered every such demand with force and yet more
force! Twice in the past eighteen months, virtual martial law has
been imposed in order to beat down peaceful, nonviolent strike action
of the people In support of their rights. It is now preparing its
forces - enlarging and rearming its armed forces and drawing white
civilian population Into coaaandos and pistol clubs - for full-scale
military actions against the people. The Nationalist government has
chosen the course of force and aassacre, now deliberately, as it did
at Sharpevil1e.

UllJchonto we Slzwe will be at the front line of the people's defence,
It will be the fighting arm of the people against the government and
its policies of race oppression. It wIll be the striking force of
the people for liberty, for rights, and for their final liberation!
Let the government, its supporters who put it into power, and those
Whose passive tolerance of reaction keeps it in power take note of
Where the Nationalist government is leading the country!

We of Umkhonto we Slzwe have always sought - as the liberation
movement has sought - to achieve liberation, without bloodshed and
ciVil clash. Me do so still. Me hope - even at this late hour -
that our first actions will awaken everyone to a realization of the
dlsast~ous situation to which the Nationalist policy is leading, We
hope that we will bring the government and its supporte~s to their
senses before it is too late, so that both government and its

 
 
 



policies can be changed before .atters reach the desperate stage of
civil war. We bel1eveour actions to be a blow· against the
Nationalist preparations for civil war and 1l1litary rule.

In these actions, we are working in the best interests of all the
people of this country - black, brown, and white - whose future
happiness and well-being cannot be attained without the overthrow of
the Nationalist governaent, the abolition of white supre.acy, and the
winning of liberty, democracy, and full national rights and equal1 ty
for all the people of this country.

We appeal for the support and encouragement of all those South
Africans Who seek the happiness and freedom of the people of this
country.

1. S. Johns and R. Hunt Davis, (eds), Mandela, Tambo and the
African National Congress. The Struggle Against Apartheid,
1948 - 1990. A Documentary Survey, pp. 138 - 139.

 
 
 



UftICHOHTO IE SUR. ITS ROLE IN THE AaK;' S OlCSLAUGHT AGAINST WHITE

DOfllHATIOIf IN SOUTH MRICA, 1961 - 1988

The abOVe study examines the history and role that Umkhonto we Sizwe
(tIC) played In the armed struggle led by the African National
Congress - South African Comaunist Party alliance between 1961 and
the end of 1988. The two dates represents the foraation of Uakhonto
in November 1961 and the signing of the New York Accord in December
1988 respectively. The latter date Is significant in that while it
secured a peaceful transition of power in South West Africa Namibia
It also helped to destroy the continued presence of Uakhonto and the
ANC-SACPalliance in Angola. This latter development, together with
other factors such as the changes that were taking place in the .
Soviet Union and elsewhere in the communist world, contribUted to the
decline of Umkhonto and thus the armed struggle by the end of the
1980's despite continued assurance by its leaders that this was not
the case. By the beginning of the 1990's it had becoae abUndantly
clear that neither the ANC-SACP alliance nor Umkhonto were in a
position to escalate the armed struggle Into a full-scale people's
war.

While this study deals primarily with the history and role of
Umkhonto in the armed struggle, the fact that the organisation was
the creation of the ANt-SACP alliance and that it stood under the
fUll control of the latter, makes It also in a way a history of the
AHC and the SACPand their. role in the armed struggle. With its
formation In Nove.ber 1961 Umkhonto we Sizwe was presented to the
world as a new and independent organisation formed by Africans in
their struggle against racial discrimination in South Africa. The
truth was that While Umkhonto was indeed a new organisation it was
neither independent nor a creation of Africans alone. On the
contrary, at the trial of the National High Command of Umkhonto in
1963 it was revealed that the organisation was almost exclusively a
fief of the SACP.

Not only was it predominantly staffed with members of the SACP and
its affiliated organisations such as SACTU, but it was both financed
and controlled by the latter. Moreover, White leaders in the SACP

 
 
 



played an active, if not a leading role in the activities and
decisions of Ullkhonto we Slzwe. Although White Ilembers of the
Co••unlst Party could not become aeabers of the ANC's National
Executive Committee before 1985, this problem was overcome through
their Ilembership of Ullkhonto and the fact that most, 1£ not all
African members of the SACP were also members of the ANC and Ullkhonto
and vice versa. In 1985 for Instance it was decided at the ANC's
KabWe National Consultative Conference that in future all members of
the Liberation alliance O.e. the. ANC, the SACP and SACTU) should
undergo military training in UBkhonto's training camps in Angola and
elsewhere. In fact, the overlapping In membership between Uakhonto,
the ANC and the SACP was so extensive that for all practical purposes
they belonged to one predominant organisation, namely the SACP. All
three the organisations were supporters of the Freedom Charter and
the Marxist-Leninist, Stalinist principles followed by the SACP which
called for the total destruction of the South African government and
its replacellent with a -democratic· South Africa based on the
socialist principles of Harx, Lenin and Stalin. These and other
aspects of the special relationship between Ullkhonto, the ANCand the
SACP are dealt with in chapter six of the study. As for the
rellainder of the study chapters one to Uve deals with the
development of the liberation struggle; the gradual drift to armed
resistance between 1912 and the banning of the ANt in 1960; the
decision to form Umkhonto in 1961 and the history of the armed
struggle both inside and outside South Africa up to the end of 1988.
In contrast, chapters seven to nine deals primarily with the
organisation, leadership, funding, recruitment, training and arll1ing
of Ullkhonto as well as the factors and conditions that helped to
prohibit the organisation's armed activities and strategy since the
early 1960·s. The study ends with a short conclusion followed by a
postscript In which the development of the armed struggle since
December 1988 to the unbanning of Umkhonto, the ANC, the SACP and
about thirty other anti-apartheid organisations in February 1990 is
detailed.

C.J.B. Ie Roux
DURBAN

December 1991.

 
 
 



UKKHONTO WE SIZWE. ITS ROLE IN THE AYe'S ONSLAUGHT AGAINST WHITE
DOMINATION IN SOUTH AFRICA, 1961 - 1988

Bogenoemde verhandellngbeskryf die geskiedenis en ro1 wat Umkhonto
we Sizwe (MK) in die gewapende stryd vir nasiona1e bevrydlng tussen
1961 en die elnde van 1988 gespee1 het. Die begin- en elnddatums
verteenwoordlg onderskeide1ik die stlgtlng van die organlsasle in
November 1961 en die ondertekening van die New York Verdrag deur
SUid-Afrika, .KUba en Angola op 22 Desember 1988. Deur laasgenoemde
gebeurtenls is Umkhonto effektief gedwlng om s'jmillt~re teenwoordlg-
held In Angola te staak, sy strategie te wysig en sy bestaande
basisse en ander fasl11telte honderde kilometers noord te verskuif.
Na die terugslag het die lelers van Umkbonto desperaat gepoog om dIe
w~re]d daarvan te oortuig dat dit weinlg ultwerklng op die organl-
sasie se ml1jt~re stryd sal h~, Teen die einde van die 1980'S was
dit egter duidellk dat aIhoewe1 Umkhonto nog aanvalle blnne
Suid-Afrika kon onderneem, die moontHkheid van 'n volskaalse
guerrl11a-oorlog verval het as gevolg van veranderde omstandlghede
buite sowel as binne Suld-Afrlka.

Hoewel hierdie studle hoofsaak11k te make het met dIe geskledenls van
Umkhonto, sy organlsasie, 1eierskap, en die finanslering en
bewapenlng van sy kadres, Is dit ook in 'n mate die geskledenls en
verloop van die African National Congress suid-Afrlkaanse
Kommuniste Party alliansie tussen 1961 en die elnde van 1988, Met sy
stigtlng teen die einde van 1961 was Umkhonto aan die w~reld
voorgehou as n nuwe onafhanklike organisasle gestig deur Swartes,
maar dit het egter gou duide1ik geword dat a1hoewel Umkhonto wel 'n
nuwe organlsasie was, dlt beslis nle onafhanklik of deur Swartes
al1een gestlg was nie; inteendee1, tydens die verhoor van die leiers
van die Naslonale Opperbevel van Umkhonto in 1963/6~ het dit bale
duidelik aan die 1ig gekom dat die organisasle feitllk geheel en a1
met die finansiele en organisatoriese hulp van die verbode SAKP
gestig en onderhou was, Dit het ook duldellk gebl'jkdat die Blanke
lelers In die SAKP 'n letdende rol In die stigtlng en leierskap van
Umkhonto gespeel het. In der waarheid was daar gevlnd dat die lelers
van Umkhonto ook die leiers van die ANC en die SAKP, en vice versa,

 
 
 



was. Ole mate van oorvleueHng in die leierskap van Umkhonto, die
ANC en die SAKP was so omvattend dat dit feitlJk onmoontlik was om 'n
duldellke onderskeid tussen die drie organisasies ten opsigte van
hulle lelerskap te maak. Dieselfde geld ook vir die Jdeologiese en
pol1tteke flloso£1e~ wat deur die drle organisasies verkondig was -
daarvolgens was dit duidelik dat Umkhonto, die ANC en die SAKP een en
dieselfde organlsasie was. Al drle was.byvoorbee1d voorstanders van
die Freedom Charter en die daarstelling van 'n demokratiese
Suld-Afrika gebaseer op die soslalistlese beginsels van Marx, Lenin
en Stalin.

Die geskiedenis van Umkhonto en die organisasie se verhouding tot die
ANC-SAKP alliansie word dan ook in die grootste besonderheld behan-
del. Die studie ondersoek ook die redes en algemene omstandighede wat
aanleiding gegee het tot die bes1ult in 1961 om tot geweld oor te
gaan. Die en ander gebeure wat aanleldlng gegee het tot die stigting
van Umkhonto in 1961 word in die eerste gedee1te van die verhandeling
uiteengesit - hoofstukke een tot vyf behandel die a1gemene gesklede~
nis en verloop van die gewapende stryd vanaf die stigting van
Umkhonto tn 1961 tot en met die ondertekening van die New York
Verdrag op 22 Desember 1988. Die tweede helfte van die studle - hoof-
stukke ses tot nege - ondersoek Umkhonto in 'n meer tematlese vorm.
.So~oorbeeld, behandel hoofstuk ses die hoogs teenstrydige verhou-
ding tussen Umkhonto, die ANC en die SAKP, terwyl hoofstukke sewe en
agt Umkhonto, ten opsigte van sy organisatoriese struktuur, 1eier-
skap, finansiering, werwing en die bewapening van sy kadres tussen
1961 en 1988, ondersoek. Die laaste hoofstuk (hoofstuk nege),
ondersoek die mislukking van Umkhonto se gewapende stryd en die
moontlike redes en faktore wat daartoe aanleiding leongegee het. Die
verhandeling word afgesluit met 'n kort samevatting en 'n naskrl£ wat
kortliks die verloop van die gewapende stryd vanaf Desember 1988 tot
en met die ontbannlng van Umkhonto, die ANC, die SAKP en ongeveer
dertig ander anti-apartheidsorganisasies in Februarie 1990 ondersoek.

C. J. B. Ie Roux

DURBAN
Desember 1991.
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